

SUPERIOR MIDDLE/HIGH SCHOOL

PARENT – STUDENT HANDBOOK

2023-24

John Whetzal Superintendent 402-879-3257 EXT. 127

Jennifer Cady 6-12 Principal 402-879-3257 EXT. 116



601 W. 8th Street P.O. Box 288 Superior, NE 68978



TABLE OF CONTENTS

Mission Statement	1
Intent of Handbook	1
TABLE OF CONTENTS	
Mission Statement	1
Intent of Handbook	1
Notice of Nondiscrimination and Activities	1-2
Aviso de No Discriminación y Actividades	2-3
Child Find	3
Section One	
Academic Information	
Credit RequirementsRequirements for High School Graduation	
Early Graduation	4
Promotion and Retention of Students	
Core Curriculum	
Dropping or Adding Subjects	
Reports to Parents	
Report Cards Class Rank	
Grading Scale	
Semester Test Policy	

School Rules and General Practices	
Academic Eligibility	
Accidents	
Announcements and Bulletins	
Annual Health Screening Information	
Attendance Policy	
Required Attendance	
Mandatory Attendance Age Exceptions	
Discontinuing Enrollment – 5-Year-Old Students	
Discontinuing Enrollment – 16 and 17-Year-Old Students	
Attendance Officer	
Excused Absences and Make-Up Privileges	
Make-up Work	
Unexcused Absences	
Excessive Absenteeism	
Make-Up Time	
Start of School Day and Tardiness	
Pregnant and Parenting Students	
Bills	
Book Bags	
Books and Supplies Breakfast and Lunch Periods – Closed Campus	
Breastfeeding and Lactation	
Bulletin Boards	
Bullying	
Cafeteria Rules	
Cell Phones and Other Electronic Devices	
Cheating, Plagiarism, and Academic Dishonesty	
Child Abuse and Neglect	
Class Dismissal	
Classroom Behavior	
Communicable Diseases	
Communicating with Parents	
Computer/Chromebook Network Use by Students	
Complaint Procedure	
Conferences	
Contact Information	
Contact Information Damage to School Property	
Dances\Prom\Homecoming	
Dating Violence	
Discrimination and Harassment	
Dress and Appearance	

Drug Free Schools	28
Emergency Contact Information	28
Eye Exams	29
Fighting	29
Fire Drills and Emergency Exits	29
Food and Drink Regulations	29
Food Service Program	30-32
Field Trips	32
First Aid	32
Head Lice	32
Health Problems	
Homebound Instruction	
Homeless Children and Youth	33
Illness or Injury at school	33
Immunizations	33-34
Initiations and Hazing	34
Library	
Lockers and Other School Property	34-35
Lost and Found	35
Medications	35-36
Meetings of Clubs\Societies\Organizations	36
Memorials	36
Opting Out of Assessments	
Parenting and Family Engagement Policy	36-37
Personal Items	37
Physical Education	37
Physical Exam	37
Pictures	38
Police Questioning and Apprehension	
Protection of Student Rights	
Public Displays of Affection	
Regulations Governing Classes and Organizations	
Rights of Custodial and Non-Custodial Parents	39
Secret Organizations	
Searches of Student Lockers and Property	
Self-Management of Diabetes or Asthma/Anaphylaxis	
Senior Class Activities	
Smoking and Tobacco	
Sniffer (Drug) Dogs	
Standardized Testing	
Student Assistance	
Student Fee Policy	
Student Illness	
Student Records	
Student Transfer or Withdrawal	
Student Vehicle Use	
Telephone Calls	
Threat Assessment and Response	
Transportation Services	53-55
Video Surveillance and Photographs	55

Visitors	6				
Section Three					
Student Discipline					
General Discipline Philosophy	5				
	•				
Section Four					
Title IX Policy					
Title IX Policy Information67-82	2				
Section Five					
Wellness Policy					
School Wellness Policy Information83-86	3				
Section Six					
General Information, Forms, and Signature Pages					
Summary of the School Immunization Rules and Regulations 88 Members of the Board of Education 89 School Administration 89 Middle School/Secondary Faculty 89 Middle School/Secondary Support Staff 89 Class and Organization Sponsors and Officers 90 School Calendar 97 Bell Schedules 92	9 9 9 9 0				

MISSION STATEMENT

The mission of the Superior Public Schools is to provide a student-centered environment that ensures personal success by developing resilient, healthy, productive citizens through partnerships with families and the community.

INTENT OF HANDBOOK

This handbook is intended to be used by students, parents, and staff as a guide to the rules, procedures, and general information about Superior High School. Students and their parents must become familiar with the handbook, and parents should use it as a resource and assist their children in following the rules contained in it. The use of the word "parents" refers to any adult who has the responsibility for making education-related decisions about a child, including, but not limited to, biological parents, adoptive parents, legal guardians, and adults acting in loco parentis.

Although the information in this handbook is detailed and specific on many topics, it is not intended to be all-encompassing or to cover every situation and circumstance that may arise during a school day or school year. This handbook does not create a "contract" with parents, students, or staff, and the administration may make decisions and rule revisions at any time to implement the educational program and to assure the well-being of all students. The administration is responsible for interpreting the rules contained in the handbook. If a situation or circumstance arises that is not specifically covered in this handbook, the administration will make a decision based on applicable school district policies and state and federal statutes and regulations.

Notice of Nondiscrimination

The school district does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, disability, or age in its programs and activities. It provides equal access to the Boy Scouts and other designated youth groups. The following person has been designated to handle inquiries regarding the non-discrimination policies:

Name: <u>John Whetzal</u>
Title: <u>Superintendent</u>

Address: Superior Public Schools District 65-0011

601 West 8th Street

Superior, NE 68978
Telephone: (402) 879-3257 ext. 127

E-mail: <u>jwhetzal@superiorwildcats.org</u>

For further information on notice of nondiscrimination, visit http://wdcrobcolp01.ed.gov/CFAPPS/OCR/contactus.cfm for the address and phone number of the office that serves your area or call 1-800-421-3481.

For additional prohibited discrimination and related information, please review school district Policy 3053 – Nondiscrimination.

The Superior Public Schools District 65-0011 offers the following career and technical education programs for all students regardless of race, color, national origin, including those

with limited English proficiency, sex or disability in grades 9-12: *Business Education, Agricultural Education and Industrial Arts.* Persons seeking further information concerning the career and technical education offerings and specific pre-requisite criteria should contact.

John Whetzal, Superintendent
Superior Public Schools District 65-0011
601 West 8th Street
Superior, NE 68978
(402) 879-3257 ext. 127
jwhetzal@superiorwildcats.org

Aviso de no discriminación

El distrito escolar no discrimina por motivos de raza, color, origen nacional, sexo, discapacidad o edad en sus programas y actividades, y brinda acceso equitativo a los Boy Scouts y otros grupos juveniles designados. La siguiente persona ha sido designada para manejar las consultas relacionadas con las políticas de no discriminación:

Nombre: <u>John Whetzal</u> Título: <u>Superintendente</u>

Dirección: Escuelas Públicas Superiores Distrito 65-0011

601 West 8th Street Superior, NE 68978

Teléfono: (402) 879-3257 ext. 127

Correo electrónico: jwhetzal@superiorwildcats.org

Para obtener más información sobre la notificación de no discriminación, visite http://wdcrobcolp01.ed.gov/CFAPPS/OCR/contactus.cfm para obtener la dirección y el número de teléfono de la oficina que atiende en su área o llame al 1-800-421-3481.

Para más discriminación prohibida e información relacionada, revise la Política del distrito escolar 3053 - No discriminación.

El Distrito 65-0011 de las Escuelas Públicas Superiores ofrece los siguientes programas de educación técnica y profesional para todos los estudiantes, independientemente de su raza, color, origen nacional, incluidos aquellos con dominio limitado del inglés, sexo o discapacidad en los grados 9-12: Educación Empresarial, Educación Agrícola y Artes Industriales. Las personas que deseen obtener más información sobre las ofertas de educación profesional y técnica y los criterios específicos de requisitos previos deben ponerse en contacto.

John Whetzal, Superintendente
Distrito de Escuelas Públicas Superiores 65-0011
601 West 8th Street
Superior, NE 68978
(402) 879-3257 ext. 127
jwhetzal@superiorwildcats.org

CHILD FIND

Superior Public School has the responsibility to identify, locate and evaluate all children (birth through age 21) with disabilities, regardless of the severity of their disability and who are in need of special education-related services. If you have questions or concerns about a child, please contact the Superintendent of Schools or High School Principal (879-3257) concerning the district's special education referral process.

SECTION ONE ACADEMIC INFORMATION

Academics and Credit Requirements

Credit Requirements

The definition of a credit shall be as follows:

<u>Credit</u> - a classroom subject that meets each day for a full period for the semester shall be one (1) credit. One (1) credit equals (5) hours of instruction each week.

Requirements for High School Graduation

Forty-eight (48) credits are required to graduate. Thirty-four (34) credits will be from within the core curriculum listed below in the "Core Curriculum" subsection.

Parents shall be notified when a student is ineligible to receive a diploma after seven (7) semesters of attendance. A student ineligible to receive a diploma after completing seven (7) semesters of attendance will be allowed to participate in the commencement exercises but will be awarded a Certificate of Attendance. If the student completes eight (8) semesters of attendance and is still ineligible to receive a diploma, that student shall be awarded a Certificate of Attendance. There shall be no distinction between students receiving Certificates of Attendance at the spring commencement exercises. A student receiving a Certificate of Attendance shall have the option of returning to school and completing the requirements for a diploma.

Early Graduation

In unique circumstances, the Board may waive the four-year attendance requirement for high school graduation, provided that the student has met the requirements listed below.

Students must make an application to the high school principal before they may seek permission to graduate early from the Board. The principal may consult with appropriate instructional and guidance staff members in making the determination. The student's application must include:

- Proof that the student will meet all academic requirements necessary to graduate on or before the proposed graduation date;
- 2. A transcript showing that the student has no grade lower than "C" in any required course at the time of application;
- 3. A detailed essay that (a) addresses the reasons for seeking early graduation and (b) articulates the student's post-graduation plans, including goals and objectives justifying the need to graduate early; and
- 4. A letter from a parent/guardian supporting the application.

The student may submit any additional materials which support the student's efforts to graduate early. Such materials may include, but are not required to include: letters of support from staff and community members; proof of admission in a postsecondary program; and/or any other materials which the student believes to support the student's application.

Early graduates will be considered graduates of the district at the time the Board confers such status upon them. Therefore, early graduates will no longer be considered members of the student body and will forfeit those rights and privileges accorded such students.

Promotion and Retention of Students

Upon satisfactory completion of the requirements of the grade level, students attending the sixth thru eighth grades of the Superior High School shall advance to the next grade.

Students may be required to repeat the same grade provided that the student's building principal believes that the student will benefit from repeating the grade. If retention of a student is considered, a careful study of the needs of the student shall precede any decision relative to the retention. The building principal in basing his/her decision to retain the student, may include, but is not limited to, a conference with the student, the student's parents or guardian, the student's teacher(s), and the guidance counselor. Adequate testing of the student shall be performed to determine if the leading difficulty of the student could best be served in a special education program. The final decision for the retention of a student shall be made by the administration.

CORE CURRICULUM:

The following subject areas are required or recommended as part of the core curriculum:

English/Language Arts: Eight (8) credits required: (4 years)

- English I (or *Practical English)
- English II (or *Applied English)
- English III (or *Creative Writing/Reading)
- English IV (or *Career English) (or A.P. English)

Mathematics: Six (6) credits required: (3 years)

Science: Six (6) credits required: (3 years)

*Biology shall be required for two of these credits.

Social Science: Six (6) credits. (3 years)

*American History and American Government shall be required for four of these credits.

Personal Health and Physical Fitness: Two (2) credits. (1 year)

<u>Visual and Performing Arts:</u> Two (2) credits. (1 year)

<u>Vocational Education</u>: Four (4) credits required. (2 years)

<u>Foreign Language:</u> Four (4) credits are recommended if a student plans on attending a four-year college. Students should check potential college choices for entrance requirements.

<u>Distance Learning or On-Line Classes:</u> Not required, but is recommended to all students.

Electives

The remaining ten or fourteen (10 or 14) credits needed to complete graduation requirements shall be selected from subjects offered within the high school curriculum. This will depend on whether the student takes Foreign Language.

^{*}Classes are for students who have failed classes in the regular English curriculum and for those students recommended by the English department.

Other

Credits or semester hours earned through Armed Forces programs and/or correspondence courses must be approved by the principal prior to acceptance as credit toward completion of a student's graduation requirements.

Dropping or Adding Subjects

Students may not drop, discontinue, or add subjects without permission of the counselor.

Students wishing to drop, discontinue, or add a subject must complete the following steps within the first three (3) days of the semester:

- 1. Receive approval from their parents.
- 2. Consult with the instructor of the subject to be dropped or added.
- 3. Secure the proper paperwork from the counselor and receive permission from the counselor.

A student who enrolls in a two-semester subject will be expected to complete both semesters. However, if a student is removed from a class after the first week of the semester, he/she will fail the semester, receive a "0" and be reassigned for the remainder of the semester.

Reports to Parents

Parents/guardians of students should monitor their student's grades via the Superior High School online website or by calling the school periodically. Parents/guardians wanting to view their students' grades via the website should contact Superior High School to receive more information.

Report cards

Following the end of each nine weeks grading period, report cards will be made available online. **Students must have all fines and bills paid before having their online account reactivated.** Students who are unable to view their report cards online and have all fines and bills paid will have their report cards printed for them by request.

Pupils entering school for the first time after the school year has started must be in school at least 4 1/2 weeks prior to the date report cards are issued to be entitled to receive a report card.

Class Rank

Class Rank and Grade Point Average are computed twice yearly in grades 9-12 at the conclusion of each semester. Student class rank shall be determined by using a numeric grade point average derived from all classes graded numerically. To be included in the class ranking, a student must have received a numeric grade for each curriculum class in which he/she was enrolled. For the purposes of this policy, all classes are used for class rank except for Drivers Education and Teacher Aide. The alternative education students in the Bridge program are not eligible for class rank.

Students who transfer into the school district will be eligible to be included in class ranking after two semesters of attendance.

Students who transfer into the school district in the middle of their senior year will be eligible to be included in class ranking, although a mid-year transfer will not displace the ranking of a student who has not transferred mid-year. In those circumstances, there will be two students holding the relevant class ranking. Mid-year transfer students will not be eligible to receive senior awards such as valedictorian and salutatorian unless the student has been enrolled in the district's high school for at least two semesters.

Grading Scale

Α	90-100	D	60-69
В	80-89	F	Below 60
С	70-79	I	Incomplete

Semester Test Policy

All students in grades 9-12 will be required to take a semester test in each class. **Semester tests are 15% of a student's final semester grade.**

Honor Roll

The Honor Roll, which is designed to recognize student achievement, is divided into two categories:

<u>High Honor Roll:</u> High Honor Roll represents an accumulative average in percentage grade course of 90 percent or above, with no course grade lower than an 86 percent, and no incompletes for the quarter.

<u>Honor Roll:</u> The Honor Roll represents an accumulative average in percentage grade course of 80 percent or above, with no course grade lower than an 80 percent, and no incompletes for the quarter.

Teacher-Aide Periods

Sophomores, Juniors, and Seniors may serve as a teacher-aide for one (1) period per day if they have an 85% or above cumulative GPA.

SECTION TWO BASIC SCHOOL RULES AND GENERAL PRACTICES

Academic Eligibility

To be eligible to participate in the school's activity programs, each student must (1) meet Nebraska State Activities Association (NSAA) requirements concerning scholastic eligibility, (2) be registered for 20 credit hours per semester, and be in regular attendance, (3) received 20 credit hours in the immediately preceding semester, and (4) have not less than a 60% grade in two or more classes to remain eligible to participate in any portion of the activities program. The period of ineligibility will be from Monday to Sunday of the school week when a student has attained ineligible status. Teachers will report grades to the office by Monday of the current week. Participants must attend practices and participate in all conditioning during any period of ineligibility.

The school district will notify a participant and his or her parents whenever the participant is declared academically ineligible.

Students may not participate in any activity, performance, or practice while serving a short-term out-of-school suspension, long-term suspension, or expulsion from school. Students serving and in school, suspension may participate in practices at the discretion of the school administration, coach, or activity sponsor but are still restricted from activity or performance participation.

Accidents

A report will be filed with the building principal of all accidents involving teachers and/or students. All accidents, including vehicle accidents, in which teachers are involved while performing services for the school district shall be immediately reported to the Superintendent.

Announcements and Bulletins

Announcements are distributed and read during the beginning of the third period in the morning if possible or at another time deemed appropriate by the principal. Announcements may also be sent via email to students when possible. Announcements are also posted on the school website and may be accessed via Superior Public Schools automated phone system by dialing ext. 187.

Annual Health Screening Information

The school nurse will complete an annual health screening of students. This includes measuring height and weight, oral screening for severe cavities and deformities, and observation of and personal instruction on cleanliness. Grades K-5, 6, 8, 10, and new students are given a farsighted vision and hearing screening. Kindergarten students will do a color vision test. Other students may be screened when a staff member or parent requests. Parents will be notified if their student does not pass the screening checks. <u>Significant health information will be shared with appropriate staff.</u>

Blood pressure screening is routinely done for grades 3,5,8,10 and 12. The nurse will also take BP readings on students as they request and as time permits. The nurse uses pediatric equipment for the appropriate ages and size of the child. The BP readings are compared to the percentile at risk chart established by the American Academy of Pediatrics. Any reading in the 90th percentile or above will be rechecked twice. If the BP continues in the 90th percentile or above, a note will be sent to the parents.

Scoliosis is a side-to-side curvature of the spine and early diagnosis is essential to allow for simple treatment. Treatment delayed beyond the growth years may limit their physical abilities. Progressive scoliosis will cause serious health complications later on if not treated. Parents will be notified if their child has any symptoms of a possible curvature. A diagnostic evaluation is recommended by the physician of your choice, and may involve a series of exams through the rapid growth years. Grade 5 is screened for scoliosis.

Health screenings according to the DHHS Rules and Regulations will be followed. If any parent wishes to object to any routine school screening of their student, they need to send a written statement within one week. However, parents are advised that they may be required to provide a medical exam report in place of allowing Health screening.

Attendance Policy

The philosophy of Superior Schools is that student attendance is necessary for the proper education of the youth. Thus, regular attendance strengthens the student's educational growth and well-being. Students cannot contribute to, or gain from, the discussions in class unless they are in attendance.

Required Attendance

Every person residing in the school district who has legal or actual charge or control of any child who is of mandatory attendance age shall cause that child to attend a public or private school regularly unless the child has graduated from high school or has been allowed to disenroll pursuant to this policy.

Mandatory Attendance Age

All children who are or will turn six years old before January 1 of the current school year are of mandatory attendance age. Children who have not turned eighteen years of age are of mandatory attendance age.

Exceptions

This policy does not apply when temporary illness or severe weather conditions make attendance impossible or impracticable.

A child who will not reach age 7 before January 1 of the current school year may be excused from mandatory attendance if the child's parent or guardian completes an affidavit affirming that alternative educational arrangements have been made for the child.

<u>Discontinuing Enrollment – 5-Year-Old Students</u>

The person seeking to discontinue the enrollment of a student who will not reach six years of age prior to January 1 of the current school year shall submit a signed, written request and submit it to the superintendent using the form which is available from the building principal. The school district may request written verification or documentation that the person signing the form has legal or actual charge or control of the student. The school district shall discontinue the enrollment of any student who satisfies requirements. Any student whose enrollment is discontinued under this subsection shall not be eligible to reenroll in this school district until the beginning of the following school year unless otherwise required by law.

Discontinuing Enrollment - 16 and 17 Year-Old-Students

Only children who are at least 16 years of age may be disenrolled from the district. The person seeking to discontinue the child's enrollment shall submit a signed, written request and

submit it to the superintendent using the form which is available from the building principal. The district will follow the procedures outlined on the form in considering requests to disenroll.

Only children disenrolling to attend a non-accredited school may be exempt from this policy. The person with legal or actual charge or control of the child must provide the superintendent with a copy of the signed request submitted to the State Department of Education for attending non-accredited schools. The superintendent may confirm the validity of the submission with the State Department of Education.

Attendance Officer

Each building principal is designated as an attendance officer for the district. Each building principal, at his or her discretion, may delegate these responsibilities to any other qualified individual. The attendance officer is responsible for enforcing the provisions of state law relating to compulsory attendance. This responsibility includes but is not limited to filing a report with the county attorney of the county in which a student resides. Compensation for the duties of attendance officer is included in the salary for the superintendent or designee.

Excused Absences and Make-Up Privileges

The following absences will be considered excused if they are confirmed by communication to the school from the student's parent/guardian:

- Physical or mental illness of the student or of a child whom the student is parenting (a physician's verification is required after four (4) consecutive days of absence for illness.)
- 2. Death or serious illness of the student's family member.
- 3. Attending a funeral, wedding, or graduation.
- 4. Observance of religious holidays of the student's own faith.
- 5. Personal or family vacations.
- 6. Medical appointments for the student or for a child whom the student is parenting.
- 7. Participating in an event as a member of a team or group representing Superior Middle/High School in an approved activity.
- 8. Severe Weather.
- 9. Appearance at court or for other legal matters.
- 10. College planning visits. (Limit of 3)
- 11. Absences excused at the discretion of the Building Principal.

In order to ensure an absence is excused and make-up privileges granted, the student must:

- 1. Have the parent/legal guardian call the office requesting excused absence prior to the day of the absence. (Written requests in advance will be accepted only if parent/guardian has no telephone).
- 2. In case of student illness, the office must be notified between 8:00-9:00 A.M. of the morning the student is absent due to illness.
- 3. Absences must be reported within 48 hours by the parent/guardian for consideration to be excused.

Students participating as members of a team or group representing Superior Middle/High School in an approved activity will automatically receive an excused absence. Students participating in an activity should contact their teachers for make-up work prior to leaving for

the activity. All of the student's teachers will need to sign the student's sign-out sheet, signifying that the student has completed the necessary homework. Homework that is due for the day of the absence will need to be completed before the student leaves for the activity. If the teacher does not sign out the student, the student will not be allowed to attend the activity.

Students who, after being in attendance at school, find he/she must leave school must obtain permission from the principal in order to earn an excused absence and make-up privileges. If, for some reason, it is impossible to notify the office prior to a student's absence, the parents may request a meeting with the principal in order to present reasons why the office was not notified pursuant to this policy. If the reasons are acceptable, make-up privileges will be granted to the student.

Parents who know in advance that a student will be absent must call the school at the earliest possible date. Students who will be absent for reasons that can be anticipated, such as routine medical appointments and school activities, must complete any work required by the teacher before the absence. Parents should make every attempt to schedule medical and other appointments after school hours when possible.

Students who have missing work will be expected to complete the work by the end of the day it was due or will be required to stay after school the following day. Students who do not show up for their after-school work session will receive a detention to be served with the teacher who is owed the missing work. If a student doesn't show up for the detention, they will receive an in- school-suspension each day until the missing assignment is completed.

Make-Up Work

Students with excused absences, as defined above, will have **two (2) days** for each day absent to make up the assignments missed due to the excused absence. For example, a student with two consecutive days of excused absence will have four (4) days to make up work for all classes, starting with the day they return to school.

Upon their return to school, students must contact all teachers to determine what make-up work must be completed.

Unexcused Absences

All other absences are unexcused unless the student was given prior approval by the principal. Students will not be permitted to make-up work missed due to an unexcused absence. For each assignment missed due to an unexcused absence, the student will receive a grade of zero (0) which will be averaged with the other grades for that grading period.

Excessive Absenteeism

A student may miss a total of **five** (5) days per quarter. This number is inclusive of both excused and unexcused absences; however, absences resulting from the participation in school activities do not count towards the limit of five. An absence that would place the student above the limit of five and is due to a funeral may be granted at the discretion of the Administration. Students absent due to a funeral should make arrangements with the Administration prior to the absence if possible.

Parents of students who miss more than five (5) days per quarter will be notified in writing and will be scheduled to meet with the Principal to discuss the attendance problem. **_A report may** be filed with the County Attorney if the parent/guardian refuses to meet with the administration and the attendance problem continues.

Make-Up Time

Each case of excessive absence will be judged, based on its own merits. Unless extenuating circumstances exist, the student exhibiting excessive absenteeism will be required to make up time in the office. This period of time will be 3:38 to 4:08 for a period of five days for each absence in excess of the 10 permitted per semester. Failure to serve the make-up time may result in an "in-school" suspension. All make up time must be completed outside of the regular school day. Students not completing the necessary make-up time by the designated due date will not receive credit for the semester.

Start of School Day and Tardiness

The school day starts at 8:05 A.M. and ends at 3:38 P.M. Monday through Thursday and runs from 8:05 A.M. to 2:38 P.M. on Fridays. Students are expected to arrive at school no more than 15 to 20 minutes prior to the first class or school program in which they are participating. Prior to that time, the school is not responsible for supervision of the students.

Students will be dismissed at the end of the last period of the school day unless other circumstances dictate otherwise (early dismissal, detention, etc.). Unless participating in a school sponsored activity, upon dismissal students must leave the school grounds and proceed home or to a previously designated location unless participating in a school sponsored activity. The school is not responsible for supervision of students once the students are to have left school grounds.

Students who are tardy either at the beginning of the school day, or to any class period during the day must report to the office for a tardy slip. The office will determine whether the tardy is excused or unexcused. Students who report to class later than fifteen (15) minutes after class has started will be counted **absent** for that class. Students reporting to class late will be given a pass that is clearly marked either tardy or absent. Special circumstances may arise where the principal will admit a student or group of students to class late with no tardy or absence assessed.

Being tardy is disruptive to the instructional process and students are expected to be on time for classes. Excessive tardiness may result in not being admitted to class and a zero (0) given for all assignments missed due to the absence. Students who accrue unexcused tardies after accumulating over twenty (20) absences may be reported to the county attorney of the county in which the student resides.

Consequences will be assessed for repeated or habitual tardiness.

- Student will receive verbal warnings for the first 3 unexcused tardies they receive. Students will also be required to turn their phones into the office for any unexcused tardies.
- Starting with the 4th unexcused tardy, the student will receive a 30-minute detention. The
 detention will be served the day the unexcused tardy is received, unless the student is a
 bus student. Bus students unable to make arrangements to serve detentions the day
 they receive the tardy, will need to complete the detention the next day. Students will
 also be required to turn their phones into the office for any unexcused tardies. This will
 continue for tardies 5 through 9.
- Students receiving a 10th unexcused tardy will receive a 3 day in-school suspension. Students will also be required to turn their phones into the office while they are serving the in-school suspension.
- Students receiving their 11th unexcused tardy will be required to serve a 30-minute detention. The detention will be served the day the unexcused tardy is received, unless the student is a bus student. Bus students unable to make arrangements to serve detentions the day they receive the tardy, will need to complete the detention the next day. Students will also be required to turn their phones into the office for any unexcused tardies. This will continue for tardies 12 and 13.
- Students who receive a 14th unexcused tardy will receive a 3 day out-of-school suspension.
- Students receiving their 15th unexcused tardy will be required to serve a 30-minute detention. The detention will be served the day the unexcused tardy is received, unless the student is a bus student. Bus students unable to make arrangements to serve detentions the day they receive the tardy, will need to complete the detention the next day. Students will also be required to turn their phones into the office for any unexcused tardies. This will continue for tardies 16 and 17.
- Students receiving an 18th unexcused tardy will receive a 5 day out-of-school suspension.
- Students receiving their 19th unexcused tardy will be required to serve a 30-minute detention. The detention will be served the day the unexcused tardy is received, unless the student is a bus student. Bus students unable to make arrangements to serve detentions the day they receive the tardy, will need to complete the detention the next day. Students will also be required to turn their phones into the office for any unexcused tardies. This will continue for tardies 20 and 21.
- Students receiving a 22nd unexcused tardy will be suspended for the rest of the semester and will also be turned into the county attorney.

Pregnant and Parenting Students

Students who are pregnant or parenting are encouraged to continue participating in the district's educational and extracurricular programs. Students who anticipate deviations from their regular school experience or accrue absences due to pregnancy or parenting should notify their building principal as early as possible to discuss their educational programming. The building principal will work with the student to develop a plan to assist the student in participating in district curriculum and extra-curricular activities.

<u>Bills</u>

Students should pay bills for supplies, fines, shop materials, clothing orders, etc,. in the school bookkeeper's office. Any check for these payments should be made to Superior Public Schools unless otherwise instructed. Pursuant to board policy, the district will assess an additional penalty of \$30 for any check returned from the bank for insufficient funds.

When students purchase items of significant value, such as class rings and letter jackets, they must make payment at the time of purchase or when the order is placed.

Book Bags

Book bags are not allowed in classrooms or hallways during the school day. Students may use book bags to carry books to and from school, but they should be stored in their lockers during the school day. This guideline is in place for the safety of students, teachers, and staff.

Books and Supplies

Students must take care of books and other supplies provided by the district. The school will assess fines for damage to books and school property.

Students may supply their own consumable items such as pens, pencils, tablets, notebooks, erasers, and crayons. If a family cannot provide all the listed supplies due to financial circumstances, please contact the building principal or office for assistance.

Breakfast and Lunch Periods – Closed Campus

Students may not leave the building without permission from the administration. The campus is closed for all students. Students will not leave the school grounds during the lunch period. Students may bring their own breakfast/lunch or use the regular school menu. No pop, candy or commercial foods can be brought to the school or purchased from the vending machines a half hour before and after the scheduled breakfast/lunch periods. Middle and High School students may be assigned seating areas by the lunch supervisors.

Breastfeeding and Lactation

In order to accommodate lactating and breastfeeding students, the district will provide reasonable opportunities to express breast milk or breastfeed in a place other than a bathroom, which is shielded from view and free from intrusion from district students, employees, and the public. The district will also provide a location for students to store expressed breast milk in or near the location designated for students to express milk to create the least amount of disruption to the student's participation in class or activities.

Students who wish or need to express breast milk on a regular schedule must work with school administrators to create a schedule that accommodates the student's needs while facilitating education to the maximum extent possible.

In order to prevent interference with the educational process, no student shall express breast milk with school classrooms or buses. Nothing in this policy limits the authority of the administration to impose consequences consistent with the Student Discipline Act and other state and federal laws.

Bulletin Boards

Bulletin boards are maintained throughout the building to communicate general information, material, and school announcements. Students should check the bulletin boards carefully each day. A written copy of daily announcements will be posted on the bulletin board by the main entrance and also on the bulletin board in the junior high hallway.

Bulletin board or electronic publishing space may be provided for the use of students and student organizations for notices relating to matters of general interest to students. The following general limitations apply to all posting or publishing:

- 1. All postings must be approved the appropriate building principal or designee. Students may not post any material containing any statement or expression that is libelous, obscene, or vulgar; that would violate board of education policies, including the student code of conduct; or that is otherwise inappropriate for the school environment.
- 2. All postings must identify the student or the student organization posting or publishing the notice.
- 3. Material shall be removed after a reasonable time to assure full access to the bulletin boards or electronic publishing media.

Bullying

Students are prohibited from engaging in any form of bullying. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention defines bullying as "any unwanted aggressive behavior(s) by another youth or group of youths who are not siblings or current dating partners that involves an observed or perceived power imbalance and is repeated multiple times or is highly likely to be repeated." Nebraska statute defines bullying as "an ongoing pattern of physical, verbal or electronic abuse." The District's administrators will consider these definitions when determining whether any specific situation constitutes bullying. Both of these definitions include both in-person and cyberbullying behaviors.

Students are prohibited from engaging in any form of bullying. A student who engages in bullying on school grounds, in a vehicle owned, leased, or contracted by a school being used for a school purpose by a school employee or his or her designee, or at school-sponsored activities or school-sponsored athletic events may be subject to disciplinary consequences. Without limiting the foregoing, a student who engages in bullying behavior that materially and substantially interferes with or disrupts the educational environment, the district's day-to-day operations, or the education process, regardless of where the student is at the time of engaging in the bullying behavior, may be subject to discipline to the extent permitted by law. The disciplinary consequences for bullying will depend on the severity, frequency, duration, and effect of the behavior and may result in sanctions up to and including suspension or expulsion.

Reporting Bullying

Students who experience or observe bullying behavior must immediately report what happened to a teacher or administrator. Students can use the district's anonymous platform Safe2HelpNE to make this report. Reports may be made via the toll free number: 833-980-7233 or by downloading the Safe2HelpNE app on your smartphone. Students may always confer with their parents or guardians about bullying they experience or witness, but the students must also ultimately report the situation to a teacher or administrator.

Bullying Investigations

School district staff will investigate allegations of bullying using the same practices and procedures that the district observes for student disciplinary matters. In no circumstances will school district staff be deliberately indifferent to allegations of bullying.

Cafeteria Rules

- 1. All food is to be eaten by the student or left on the tray when returned to the dishwasher. All straws, papers, and milk cartons should be deposited in the trash cans. All leftover food should be scraped off the tray into the correct container.
- 2. Forks and spoons should be placed in the pan with water, NOT THROWN AWAY! If disposable utensils are being utilized, they will need to be placed in the trash after their use.
- 3. Students are to use proper manners, including eating quietly.
- 4. There will be no throwing of food or other items.
- 5. Second servings are available to those who have made an effort to clean their trays and have the requisite funds as required by board policy.
- 6. Students should remain at their tables until they are dismissed. Students are expected to remain at school during the lunch period.
- 7. Students must treat lunch personnel with respect.
- 8. Students who violate the above rules will be disciplined.

Cell Phones and Other Electronic Devices

Regulations on Use

Students may not use cell phones or other electronic devices while at school, except as permitted in this handbook.

Students will secure electronic devices in a school-issued Yondr bag upon entering the building each day and may use cell phones or other devices only when given specific permission by a school employee. Students may not use cell phones or other electronic devices while they are in locker rooms or restrooms. Students who fail to bring their Yondr bag to secure their device will report to the office to secure their device in a bag that will be left in the office for the day. Students are responsible for their Yondr bag similar to any other school-issued equipment.

Students are personally and solely responsible for the security of their cell phone and other electronic devices. The school district is not responsible for theft, loss, or damage of a call phone or any calls made on a cell phone.

Students who violate this policy will have their cell phones or other electronic devices confiscated immediately. Repeated offenses will result in the administration returning the confiscated devices to the offending student's parent or guardian after meeting with the parent or guardian to discuss the violation. Students who violate this policy may, at the discretion of the school's administration, be subject to additional discipline, up to and including suspension or expulsion.

The taking, disseminating, transferring, or sharing of obscene, pornographic, lewd, or other illegal images or photographs, whether by electronic data transfer or otherwise may constitute

a crime under state and/or federal law. Any person engaged in these activities while on school grounds, in a school vehicle or at a school activity will be subject to the disciplinary procedures of the student code of conduct. Any student to be found in possession of obscene, pornographic, lewd, or otherwise illegal images or photographs will be promptly referred to law enforcement and/or other state and federal agencies, which may result in arrest, criminal prosecution, and possible inclusion on sex offender registries.

Violations

1. Prohibited Use of Electronic Devices:

Students shall not use electronic devices for:

- a. activities which disrupt the educational environment;
- b. illegal activities;
- c. unethical activities, such as cheating on assignments or tests;
- d. immoral or pornographic activities;
- e. activities in violation of Board or school policies and procedures relating to student conduct and harassment;
- f. recording the image or voice of another person, without the express permission of the person recorded, while on school grounds, at a school activity, or in a school vehicle, other than the recording of persons participating in school activities open to the public;
- g. failing to promptly delete any recording or image in violation of this policy;
- h. "sexting", or while on school grounds or at a school activity having any "sexting" message on their electronic devices regardless of when the message was received; or
- i. activities that invade the privacy of others.
- i. texting or social media

Earbuds and smart watches will not be allowed during school hours.

Students who violate this policy will have their cell phones or other electronic devices confiscated immediately.

First offense – This will result in the phone being taken to the principal's office by school officials. This will also result in a detention, and the phone will be returned to the student at the end of the school day.

Second offense – The phone will be taken to the principal's office by school officials and will only be released to a parent/guardian at the end of the school day. The student will be assigned one day of in-school suspension.

Third offense – The phone will be taken to the principal's office by school officials and will only be released to a parent/guardian at the end of the school day. The student will receive two days of in-school suspension and must check their phone into the office daily for the remainder of the semester. Refusal to daily check the phone into the office will result in additional suspensions.

Cheating, Plagiarism, and Academic Dishonesty

Students may not cheat, plagiarize, or otherwise participate in any academic dishonesty in any form. Prohibited behavior includes:

- Obtaining, attempting to obtain, or aiding another person to obtain credit for work by any dishonest or deceptive means.
- Lying.
- Copying another person's work or answers.
- Discussing the answers or questions on a test or assignment unless specifically authorized by the teacher.
- Taking or receiving copies of a test without the permission of the teacher.
- Using or displaying notes, "cheat sheets," or other sources of unauthorized information.
- Using the ideas or work of another person as if they were your own without giving proper credit to the source.
- Submitting work or any portion of work completed by another person.
- Failing to give credit for ideas, statements, facts, or conclusions which rightfully belong to another person.
- Failing to use quotation marks or other appropriate means of attribution when quoting directly from another person or source.
- Using Artificial Intelligence or programs like ChatGPT to complete assignments.

A student who cheats, plagiarizes, or otherwise participates in any academic dishonesty is subject to discipline, up to and including expulsion.

Child Abuse and Neglect

School employees will report suspected abuse or neglect of a child as required by state law and school policy. Nebraska law defines abuse or neglect as knowingly, intentionally, or negligently causing or permitting a minor child or an incompetent or disabled person to be (1) placed in a situation that endangers his or her life or physical or mental health; (2) cruelly confined or cruelly punished; (3) deprived of necessary food, clothing, shelter or care; (4) left unattended in a motor vehicle, if such child is six years of age or younger; (5) sexually abused; (6) placed in a situation to be sexually exploited through sex trafficking of a minor as defined in state law or by allowing, encouraging, or forcing such person to engage in debauchery, public indecency, or obscene or pornographic photography, films, or depictions; or (7) placed in a situation to be a trafficking victim as defined in state law.

Class Dismissal

Classes are in session from the ringing of the tardy bell until the teacher dismisses the class. The bell at the end of the period is not a dismissal bell, and students may not leave their classrooms until they have been excused by their classroom teacher.

Classroom Behavior

Student behavior and attitude in the classroom must be cooperative and focused on learning. All students must:

- arrive to class on time;
- remain in the classroom the first 30 minutes of each class period;
- prepare for class with all necessary materials;
- be considerate of others:
- respond promptly to all directions of the teacher; and
- take care of school property and the property of others.

Teachers will establish classroom conduct rules which students must obey.

Communicable Diseases

Any student who has contracted a contagious disease may be restricted from attendance at school until the student is no longer contagious. The school district uses the Title 173-Nebraska Health and Human Services/Control of Communicable Disease, Chapter 3 of the Nebraska Administrative Code as a "best practice" guideline for contagious and infectious diseases. If there are questions regarding the communicability of your child's health condition or if you know your child has contracted a contagious or communicable disease or condition not otherwise specified in board policy or this handbook, please call Jennifer Cady 402-879-3257 ext. 116.

Communicating with Parents

Parents shall be kept informed of student progress, grades, and attendance through report cards, progress reports, and parent/teacher conferences. The school district will notify parents if their students are failing or close to failing. The school district will endeavor to notify parents of failing students prior to entry of the failing grade on the student's report card. Parents will also be notified of their student's possible failure to meet graduation requirements. Other pertinent information will be communicated to parents by mail or by personal contact. Official transcripts of student progress, grades, and attendance will be sent to other school systems upon the student's transfer when the district receives a written request signed by the student's parent or guardian or upon being notified that the student has enrolled in another school.

Computer\Chromebook Network Use by Students

Students are expected to use computers\Chromebooks and the Internet as an educational resource. The following procedures and guidelines govern the use of computers\Chromebooks and the Internet at school.

1. Student Expectations in the Use of the Internet

A. Acceptable Use

- 1. Students may use the Internet to conduct research assigned by teachers.
- 2. Students may use the Internet to conduct research for classroom projects.
- 3. Students may use the Internet to gain access to information about current events.
- 4. Students may use the Internet to conduct research for school-related activities.
- 5. Students may use the Internet for appropriate educational purposes.

B. Unacceptable Use

- Students shall not use school computers\Chromebooks to gain access to material that is obscene, pornographic, harmful to minors, or otherwise inappropriate for educational uses.
- 2. Students shall not engage in any illegal or inappropriate activities on school computers\Chromebooks, including the downloading and copying of copyrighted material.
- 3. Students shall not use e-mail, chat rooms, instant messaging, or other forms of direct electronic communications on school

- computers\Chromebooks for any unauthorized or unlawful purpose or in violation of any school policy or directive.
- 4. Students shall not use school computers\Chromebooks to participate in on-line auctions, on-line gaming or mp3 sharing systems including, but not limited to Aimster or Freenet and the like.
- 5. Students shall not disclose personal information, such as their names, school, addresses, or telephone numbers outside the school network.
- 6. Students shall not use school computers\Chromebooks for commercial advertising or political advocacy of any kind without the express written permission of the system administrator.
- 7. Students shall not publish web pages that purport to represent the school district or the work of students at the school district without the express written permission of the system administrator.
- 8. Students shall not erase, rename or make unusable anyone else's computer\Chromebook files, programs or disks.
- 9. Students shall not share their passwords with fellow students, school volunteers or any other individuals, and shall not use, or try to discover, another user's password.
- 10. Students shall not copy, change or transfer any software or documentation provided by the school district, teachers or another student without permission from the system administrator.
- 11. Students shall not write, produce, generate, copy, propagate or attempt to introduce any computer\Chromebook code designed to self-replicate, damage, or otherwise hinder the performance of any computer's\Chromebook's memory, file system, or software. Such software is often called, but is not limited to, a bug, virus, worm, or Trojan Horse.
- 12. Students shall not configure or troubleshoot computers\Chromebooks, networks, printers or other associated equipment, except as directed by a teacher or the system administrator.
- 13. Students shall not take home technology equipment (hardware or software) without permission of the system administrator.
- 14. Students shall not falsify electronic mail messages or web pages.

II. Enforcement

A. Methods of Enforcement

- 1. The district monitors all Internet communications, Internet usage and patterns of Internet usage. Students have no right of privacy to any Internet communications or other electronic files. The computer\Chromebook system is owned by the school district. As with any school property, any electronic files on the system are subject to search and inspection at any time.
- 2. The school district uses a technology protection measure that blocks access to some Internet sites that are not in accordance with the policy of the school district. Standard use of the Internet utilizes a proxy server-based filter that screens for non-curriculum related pages.
- 3. Due to the nature of filtering technology, the filter may at times filter pages

- that are appropriate for student research. The system administrator may override the technology protection measure for the student to access a site with legitimate educational value that is wrongly blocked.
- 4. The school district staff will monitor students' use of the Internet through direct supervision and by monitoring Internet use history to ensure enforcement of the policy.

B. Consequences for Violation of this Policy

- Access to the school's computer\Chromebook system and to the Internet is a privilege, not a right. Any violation of school policy and rules may result in:
 - a. Loss of computer\Chromebook privileges;
 - b. Short-term suspension;
 - c. Long-term suspension or expulsion in accordance with the Nebraska Student Discipline Act; and
 - d. Other discipline as school administration and the school board deem appropriate.
- 2. Students who use school computer systems without permission and for non-school purposes may be guilty of a criminal violation and will be prosecuted.

III. Protection of Students

A. Children's Online Privacy Protection Act (COPPA)

- The school will not allow companies to collect personal information from children under 13 for commercial purposes. The school will make reasonable efforts to disable advertising in educational computer\Chromebook applications.
- 2. This policy allows the school to act as an agent for parents in the collection of information within the school context. The school's use of student information is solely for education purposes.

B. Education About Appropriate On-Line Behavior

- School district staff will educate students about appropriate online behavior, both in specific computer usage units and in the general curriculum.
- 2. Staff will specifically educate students on
 - a. Appropriate interactions with other individuals on social networking websites and in chat rooms.
 - b. cyberbullying awareness and response.
- The School District's technology coordinator shall inform staff of this educational obligation and shall keep records of the instruction which occurs in compliance with this policy

Complaint Procedure

Good communication helps to resolve many misunderstandings and disagreements. This complaint procedure applies to board members, patrons, students and school staff, unless the staff member is subject to a different grievance procedure pursuant to policy or contract. Individuals who have a complaint should discuss their concerns with appropriate school personnel in an effort to resolve problems. When such efforts do not resolve matters satisfactorily, including matters involving discrimination or harassment on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, marital status, disability, or age, a complainant should follow the procedures set forth below.

A preponderance of the evidence will be required to discipline a party accused of misconduct. This means that the investigator must conclude that it is more likely than not that misconduct occurred.

Complaint and Appeal Process

- 1. The first step is for the complainant to speak directly to the person(s) with whom the complainant has a concern. For example, a parent who is unhappy with a classroom teacher should initially discuss the matter with the teacher. However, the complainant should skip the first step if complainant believes speaking directly to the person would subject complainant to discrimination or harassment.
- 2. The second step is for the complainant to speak to the building principal, Title IX/504 coordinator, superintendent of schools, or president of the board of education, as set forth below.
 - a) Complaints about the operation, decisions, or personnel within a building should be submitted to the principal of the building.
 - b) Complaints about the operations of the school district or a building principal should be submitted in writing to the superintendent of schools.
 - c) Complaints about the superintendent of schools should be submitted in writing to the president of the board of education.
 - d) Complaints involving discrimination or harassment on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, marital status, disability, or age may also be submitted, at any time during the complaint procedure to the School District's Title IX/504 coordinator. Complaints involving discrimination or harassment may also be submitted at any time to the Office for Civil Rights, U.S. Department of Education: by email at OCR.KansasCity@ed.gov; by telephone at (816) 268-0550; or by fax at (816) 268-0599.
- 3. When a complainant submits a complaint to an administrator or to the Title IX/504 coordinator, the administrator or Title IX/504 coordinator shall promptly and thoroughly investigate the complaint, and shall:
 - a) Determine whether the complainant has discussed the matter with the staff member involved.

- 1) If the complainant has not, the administrator or Title IX/504 coordinator will urge the complainant to discuss the matter directly with that staff member, if appropriate.
- 2) If the complainant refuses to discuss the matter with the staff member, the administrator or Title IX/504 coordinator shall, in his or her sole discretion, determine whether the complaint should be pursued further.
- b) Strongly encourage the complainant to reduce his or her concerns to writing.
- c) Interview the complainant to determine:
 - 1) All relevant details of the complaint;
 - 2) All witnesses and documents which the complainant believes support the complaint;
 - 3) The action or solution which the complainant seeks.
- d) Respond to the complainant. If the complaint involved discrimination or harassment, the response shall be in writing and shall be submitted within 180 days after the administrator or Title IX/504 coordinator received the complaint.
- 4. If either the complainant or the accused party is not satisfied with the administrator's or the Title IX/504 coordinator's decision regarding a complaint, he or she may appeal the decision to the superintendent.
 - a) This appeal must be in writing.
 - b) This appeal must be received by the superintendent no later than ten (10) business days from the date the administrator or Title IX/504 coordinator communicated his/her decision to the complainant.
 - c) The superintendent will investigate as he or she deems appropriate. However, all matters involving discrimination or harassment shall be promptly and thoroughly investigated.
 - d) Upon completion of this investigation, the superintendent will inform the complainant in writing of his or her decision. If the complaint involved discrimination or harassment, the superintendent shall submit the decision within 180 days after the superintendent received complainant's written appeal.
- 5. If either the complainant or the accused party is not satisfied with the superintendent's decision regarding a complaint, he or she may appeal the decision to the board.
 - a) This appeal must be in writing.

- b) This appeal must be received by the board president no later than ten (10) business days from the date the superintendent communicated his/her decision to the complainant.
- c) This policy allows, but does not require the board to receive statements from interested parties and witnesses relevant to the complaint appeal. However, all matters involving discrimination or harassment shall be promptly and thoroughly investigated.
- d) The board will notify the complainant in writing of its decision. If the complaint involved discrimination or harassment, the board shall submit its decision within 180 days after it received complainant's written appeal.
- e) There is no appeal from a decision of the board.
- 6. When a formal complaint about the superintendent of schools has been filed with the president of the board, the president shall promptly and thoroughly investigate the complaint, and shall:
 - a) Determine whether the complainant has discussed the matter with the superintendent.
 - 1) If the complainant has not, the board president will urge the complainant to discuss the matter directly with the superintendent, if appropriate.
 - 2) If the complainant refuses to discuss the matter with the superintendent, the board president shall, in his or her sole discretion, determine whether the complaint should be pursued further.
 - b) Strongly encourage the complainant to reduce his or her concerns to writing.
 - c) Determine, in his or her sole discretion, whether to place the matter on the board agenda for consideration at a regular or special meeting.
 - d) Respond to the complainant. If the complaint involved discrimination or harassment, the response shall be in writing and shall be submitted within 180 days after the president received the complaint.

No Retaliation. The school district prohibits retaliation against any person for filing a complaint or for participating in the complaint procedure in good faith.

<u>Special Rules Regarding Educational Services and Related Services to Students with Disabilities.</u>

Students with disabilities and their families have specific rights outlined in state and federal law, including administrative processes by which they may challenge the educational services being provided by the school district. Therefore, the appeal process contained in this policy may not be used to challenge decisions made by a student's individualized education plan (IEP) team or 504 team.

Complaints about the educational services provided a student with a disability, including but not limited to services provided to a student with an IEP, access to curricular and extracurricular activities, and educational placement must be submitted to the school district's Director of Special Education. The Director of Special Education will address the complaint in a manner that he/she deems appropriate and will provide the complainant with a copy of the Notice of IDEA Parental Rights promulgated by the Nebraska Department of Education.

Complaints about the educational services provided a student with a disability pursuant to a Section 504 plan must be submitted to the school district's 504 Coordinator. The 504 Coordinator will address the complaint in a manner that he/she deems appropriate and will provide the complainant with a copy of the Notice of Section 504 Parental Rights adopted by the board of education.

Complaints about the educational services provided to a student who is suspected of having a disability must be submitted in writing to the school district's Director of Special Education or to the district's 504 Coordinator. The Director of Special Education or 504 Coordinator will either refer the student for possible verification as a student with a disability or will provide prior written notice of the district's refusal to do so.

<u>Bad Faith or Serial Filings.</u> The purpose of the complaint procedure is to resolve complaints at the lowest level possible within the chain of command. Complaints filed (a) without a good faith intention to attempt to resolve the issues raised; (b) for the purpose of adding administrative burden; (c) at a volume unreasonable to expect satisfactory resolution; or (d) for purposes inconsistent with the efficient operations of the district may be dismissed by the superintendent without providing final resolution other than noting the dismissal. There is no appeal from dismissals made pursuant to this section.

Conferences

Students' academic success has been closely linked to parental involvement in school. The school district has formal parent-teacher conferences during the first and third quarters. When the teachers and the principal deem them necessary, additional conferences will be scheduled with parents on a case-by-case basis.

In addition to formal conferences, classroom teachers will communicate with parents as necessary. Parents are encouraged to communicate with their student's teacher or the building principal to discuss parental concerns, student needs or any other issue.

Copyright and Fair Use

The school district complies with federal copyright laws. Students must comply with copyright laws when using school equipment or working on school projects and assignments. Federal law prohibits the unauthorized reproduction of works of authorship, regardless of the medium in which they were created.

The "fair use" doctrine allows limited reproduction of copyrighted works for educational and research purposes. "Fair use" of a copyrighted work includes reproduction for purposes such as criticism, news reporting, teaching (including multiple copies for classroom use), scholarship, or research. Students who are unsure whether their proposed reproduction of copyrighted material constitutes "fair use" should consult with their teacher or building

principal, review the school district's copyright compliance policy, and review *Copyright for Students* found at https://www.whoishostingthis.com/resources/student-copyright/. You can find more information on copyright compliance requirements and permitted uses from the U.S. Copyright Office and the Library of Congress at the following site:

http://www.loc.gov/teachers/usingprimarysources/copyright.html.

Contact Information

Parents must supply the school with their student's address and telephone number as well as information about how to reach a responsible adult during the school day. Parents must promptly inform the school if this contact information changes during the school year.

Damage to School Property

Students who damage school property either intentionally or unintentionally may be required to pay to replace or restore the property, at the discretion of the administration.

Dances\Prom\Homecoming

School dances are part of the district's extracurricular activity program. Students who wish to participate in school dances must comply with the activity code. Students must be in good standing (attendance, grades, behavior, etc.) in order to participate in the school dance.

Middle School Dances

Middle School dances (6-8) are restricted to students currently enrolled in the Superior middle school and will be sponsored by middle school teachers and parents. Any organization wishing to sponsor a middle school dance must obtain permission from the principal regarding date and times. **Each dance must be sponsored by at least two faculty members and one additional adult couple.** Once admitted to the dance, students must remain until the close of the dance. Students who leave the dance will not be readmitted. Students who are academically ineligible will not be allowed to attend school dances.

High School Dances

All high school dances are restricted to Superior High School students and their guests. Any organization wishing to sponsor a dance must obtain permission from the principal regarding date and times. **Each dance must be sponsored by at least two faculty members and one additional adult couple.** Once admitted to the dance, students must remain until the close of the dance. Students who leave the dance will not be readmitted. Students who are academically ineligible will not be allowed to attend school dances.

Junior/Senior Prom

Members of the Superior High School junior and senior classes may invite guests to the promunder the following rules:

- 1. All guests must be cleared through the principal's office. The name of the guest must be submitted to the principal ahead of time.
- 2. Guests are expected to follow all rules the students must follow. Each student is responsible for his/her guest's conduct.
- 3. Appropriate attire is expected. **No blue jeans, shorts, or t-shirts will be allowed at the banquet or dance for prom.** Black dress jeans will be acceptable.
- 4. Students who are ineligible will not be allowed to attend prom.

Homecoming

The selection of Homecoming Queen and Homecoming King candidates shall be made by the entire student body. The male and female students with the highest scores among the candidates will be the Homecoming Royalty Court. The male and female with the highest scores from this vote will be the Homecoming King and Queen.

On the ballot, students will vote on (1) male and (1) female from the senior class that have met the requirements to be on the ballot. The ballots will be based on the following standards:

Number of Students in Senior Class	Number of Candidates	
45 or more	12 candidates	
35-44	10 candidates	
25-34	8 candidates	
24 or less	6 candidates	

Candidates must be a member of the current senior class and must have a minimum of an 80% grade point average upon completion of his/her junior year. Homecoming activities will be coordinated by the Student Council.

Dating Violence

Dating violence, as that term is defined by Nebraska law, will not be tolerated by the school district. Students who engage in dating violence on school grounds, in a school vehicle, at a school activity or that otherwise violates the Nebraska Student Discipline Act will receive consequences consistent with the Act and the district's student discipline policies.

The school district shall provide dating violence training to staff deemed appropriate by the administration and in accordance with Nebraska law.

Discrimination and Harassment

The school district prohibits discrimination and harassment based upon or related to race, color, national origin, sex, religion, marital status, disability, age or any other unlawful basis that (1) has the purpose or effect of creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive school environment, (2) has the purpose or effect of substantially or unreasonably interfering with a student's school performance, or (3) otherwise adversely affects a student's school opportunities. Students who believe that they have been the subject of unlawful discrimination or harassment due to their disability should contact the following Section 504 Coordinator: Jennifer Cady at 402-879-3257 ext. 116, jcady@superiorwildcats.org or in person at school. Students who believe that they have been the subject of unlawful discrimination or harassment due to their sex should contact the following Title IX Coordinator: John Whetzal at 402-879-3257 ext. 127, jwhetzal@superiorwildcats.org, PO Box 288, Superior, NE 68978 or in person at school. Students who believe that they have been the subject of any other unlawful discrimination or harassment should contact Jennifer Cady at 402-879-3257 ext.116, icady@superiorwildcats.org or in person at school. Students may report discrimination or harassment to any staff member who will then forward it on to the appropriate coordinator or administrator. The staff member will follow school district policies to respond to the report.

Dress and Appearance

The dress of students attending the Superior Public School District is the responsibility of parents. Inappropriate dress by students is dress that interferes with the educational process of the school.

All students are expected to take pride in their personal appearance. Students should be clean, neat, and dressed in proper clothing to conform to educational standards. The attires should not disrupt the educational process or constitute a possible threat to the safety and health of the student or his peers. Decency and modesty should prevail. By regulation, the administration may establish specific attire that is prohibited.

The following are examples of unacceptable school attire:

- 1. Tank tops or tops that do not have straps that are at least two (2) inches in width or muscle shirts with large arms holes.
- 2. Clothing that does not properly and adequately cover the student's body. For example, bare midriff clothing, extremely tight shorts, shorts that expose the buttocks, etc.
- 3. Pants or shorts worn below the waist.
- 4. Exposed undergarments such as sports bras, underwear, etc.
- 5. Jewelry (necklaces, rings, bracelets, etc.) that may pose a safety hazard.
- 6. Headwear, such as caps/hats/bandanas in school buildings during the school day.
- 7. Attire, including tattoos, that advertises, promotes, or makes reference to drugs, alcohol, violence, tobacco, profanity, or sexual in nature.
- 8. Bare feet (some type of footwear must be worn)
- 9. Sweatshirts/hoodies may be worn as long as the student does not wear their hood during school hours. Students not following this expectation may lose the opportunity to wear sweatshirts/hoodies.
- 10. Blankets

The school dress code will be in effect during the school hours and during school activities unless students are given permission by the principal to wear something different. The Principal or Superintendent will have authority to make the final decision regarding the appropriateness of attire and grooming.

Students who violate dress code guidelines will be required to correct the violation by changing into something appropriate at school or returning home to change. A detention or suspension may be given to make up the time away from school. Students will also receive zeros for any assignments they miss while correcting the violation. Continual violations of the dress code will result in disciplinary action up to suspension and expulsion.

Drug Free Schools

The board of education has adopted policies to comply with the Federal Drug-Free Schools and Communities Act. Students are prohibited from using, possessing, or selling any drug,

alcohol or tobacco while on school grounds, at a school activity or in a school vehicle. In addition, students who participate in the school's activities program should refer to the Activities Handbook which prohibits the use or possession of alcohol, controlled substances and tobacco at all times.

Any student who violates any school policy regarding drug, alcohol and tobacco use will be disciplined, up to and including short-term suspension, long-term suspension, or expulsion from school and/or referral to appropriate authorities for criminal prosecution.

Emergency Contact Information

Parents must complete an emergency information sheet for each child enrolled in the district. The sheet should list the family physician's name, where parents or a responsible adult can be located, and any necessary emergency instructions. Parents should promptly inform the school if this contact information changes during the school year.

Eye Exams

All students enrolling in kindergarten or transferring into the school district from out of state must undergo a visual examination by a physician, a physician assistant, an advanced practice registered nurse, or an optometrist, which consists of testing for amblyopia, strabismus, and internal and external eye health, with testing sufficient to determine visual acuity, except that no such physical examination or visual evaluation shall be required of any child whose parent or guardian objects in writing. They must provide evidence of the vision examination within six months prior to entrance. The cost of such physical examination and visual evaluation shall be borne by the parent or guardian of each child who is examined.

Fighting

The district has a zero tolerance policy in regards to fighting. Fighting will not be tolerated at school or school activities. Students should do everything they can to avoid physical confrontations at school. Fights at school disrupt the learning environment and cause problems for students, teachers, and the school as a whole.

Everyone involved in a fight at school, on school grounds, or at any extracurricular activity (home or away) will be considered "guilty" of the zero tolerance fighting policy. (Remove this section.)The following guidelines will be used at Superior MS./Sr. High School for those students involved in fights:

First offense: Automatic two (2) day out-of-school suspension for all students involved.

Second offense: Automatic four (4) day out-of-school suspension for all students involved. Parents and students will be required to meet with the administration before the student is allowed back into classes.

Fire Drills and Emergency Exits

As required by law, fire drills will be held at regular intervals. Fire drills are important and are to be treated seriously. Specific instructions for evacuation of the building for a fire drill will be given on the first day of school. Students will leave the room immediately when the fire alarm sounds. Conversation should be kept at a minimum and lines should be kept well organized

and moving rapidly. The first student out of a door should step aside and hold the door open for those that follow. The same procedure is used in case of a bomb threat.

Food and Drink Regulations

The classroom is meant to be an academic environment. Food, candy, and drink items, other than water, should be used on a limited basis in classrooms under the supervision of the classroom teacher. Food and drink containers cannot be taken to the lockers, unless it is the student's sack lunch brought from home. Outside food and drink will not be allowed in the building or classrooms without the permission of the administration.

Gum chewing is allowed during the school day. Students should dispose of their gum by wrapping it in a tissue and placing it in a trash can. Students should not stick gum under or onto furniture including desks and tables.

Food Service Program

The Superior Public Schools participate in USDA's National School Lunch Program and offer a complete hot lunch program. The Board of Education shall determine prices for lunch meals.

Lunch

Lunch prices depend on the federal funding that the program receives.

Payment for Meals

Students are encouraged to pay for meals several weeks in advance. Payment should be made to the bookkeeper in the office.

If a family account has no funds available to pay for a meal, the family account will be permitted to charge up to ten meals. Thereafter, if a family account has no funds available to pay for a meal, no food will be provided.

Students who qualify for free meals will not be denied a reimbursable meal, even if they have accrued a negative balance from other food purchases. School staff may prohibit any students from charging a la carte or extra items

If a student repeatedly lacks funds to purchase a meal, has not brought a meal from home, and is not enrolled in a free meal program, the district will use its resources and contacts to protect the health and safety of the student. Failure or refusal of parents or guardians to provide meals for students may require mandatory reporting to child protection agencies as required by law.

Collection of Delinquent Meal Charge Debt

The school district is required to make reasonable efforts to collect unpaid meal charges. The building principal or his or her designee will contact households about unpaid meal charges and notify them again of the availability of the free and reduced meal program and/or establish payment plans and due dates by telephone, e-mail, or other written or oral communication. If these collection efforts are unsuccessful, the school district may pursue any other methods to collect delinquent debt as allowed by law. Collection efforts may continue into a new school year.

Notice of Non-discrimination

In accordance with Federal civil rights law and U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) civil rights regulations and policies, the USDA, its Agencies, offices, and employees, and institutions participating in or administering USDA programs are prohibited from discriminating based on race, color, national origin, sex, disability, age, or reprisal or retaliation for prior civil rights activity in any program or activity conducted or funded by USDA. Persons with disabilities who require alternative means of communication for program information (e.g. Braille, large print, audiotape, American Sign Language, etc.), should contact the Agency (State or local) where they applied for benefits. Individual who are deaf, hard of hearing or have speech disabilities may contact USDA through the Federal Relay Service at (800) 877- 8339. Additionally, program information may be made available in languages other than English.

To file a program complaint of discrimination, complete the <u>USDA Program Discrimination</u> <u>Complaint Form</u>, (AD-3027) found online at:

http://www.ascr.usda.gov/complaint_filing_cust_html and at any USDA office, or write a letter addressed to USDA and provide in the letter all of the information requested in the form. To request a copy of the complaint form, call (866) 632-9992. Submit your completed form or letter to USDA by:

Mail: U.S. Department of Agriculture
 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights
 1400 Independence Avenue, SW
 Washington, D.C. 20250-9410;

(2) Fax: (202) 690-7442; or

(3) Email: program.intake@usda.gov

This institution is an equal opportunity provider.

Las agencias estatales o locales de SNAP y FDPIR, y sus beneficiarios secundarios, deben publicar el siguiente Aviso de No Discriminación:

De conformidad con la Ley Federal de Derechos Civiles y los reglamentos y políticas de derechos civiles del Departamento de Agricultura de los EE. UU. (USDA, por sus siglas en inglés), se prohíbe que el USDA, sus agencias, oficinas, empleados e instituciones que participan o administran programas del USDA discriminen sobre la base de raza, color, nacionalidad, sexo, credo religioso, discapacidad, edad, creencias políticas, o en represalia o venganza por actividades previas de derechos civiles en algún programa o actividad realizados o financiados por el USDA.

Las personas con discapacidades que necesiten medios alternativos para la comunicación de la información del programa (por ejemplo, sistema Braille, letras grandes, cintas de audio, lenguaje de señas americano, etc.), deben ponerse en contacto con la agencia (estatal o local) en la que solicitaron los beneficios. Las personas sordas, con dificultades de audición o con discapacidades del habla pueden comunicarse con el USDA por medio del Federal Relay

Service [Servicio Federal de Retransmisión] llamando al (800) 877-8339. Además, la información del programa se puede proporcionar en otros idiomas.

Para presentar una denuncia de discriminación, complete el Formulario de Denuncia de Discriminación del Programa del USDA, (AD-3027) que está disponible en línea en: http://www.ocio.usda.gov/sites/default/files/docs/2012/Spanish_Form_508_Compliant_6_8_12 _0.pdf. y en cualquier oficina del USDA, o bien escriba una carta dirigida al USDA e incluya en la carta toda la información solicitada en el formulario. Para solicitar una copia del formulario de denuncia, llame al (866) 632-9992. Haga llegar su formulario lleno o carta al USDA por:

- correo: U.S. Department of Agriculture
 Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights
 1400 Independence Avenue, SW
 Washington, D.C. 20250-9410;
- (2) fax: (202) 690-7442; o
- (3) correo electrónico: program.intake@usda.gov.

Esta institución es un proveedor que ofrece igualdad de oportunidades.

Field Trips

Classes occasionally take field trips off school property for educational enrichment. A student's parent, or "caregiver" as that term is defined in the Nebraska Strengthening Families Act, must authorize a student to participate in a field trip by signing a permission slip and providing it to the school before the field trip. Students who have not completed classroom work on time may not be allowed to attend field trips. Students must comply with the student code of conduct, any applicable extracurricular conduct codes, and all directives by trip chaperones.

First-Aid

First-aid items may only be used by school staff. Students who need first aid should ask for assistance from their classroom teacher or the nearest staff member.

Head Lice

Students found to have live head lice or louse eggs will not be permitted at school and will be sent home. Upon discovering the presence of any indication of lice or louse eggs the student's parent(s) or guardian(s) will be notified, and if appropriate will be asked to pick up the student from school immediately.

Students will not be permitted to return to school until the district finds that no live lice or eggs can be detected. The parent(s) or guardian(s) will be required to treat the student and accompany the student to school to be examined.

The student cannot ride the school bus until the district has cleared the student to return to school.

Health Problems

Parents who do not want their children to play outdoors or participate in physical education for health reasons must send a written request to school. If a student persistently requests to be excused from these activities, the building principal or classroom teacher may require a doctor's verification.

Parents should notify the principal or superintendent if their student has any special health problems such as diabetes, asthma, or the like.

Homebound Instruction

The school district may provide a student with instruction in his or her home and under parental supervision if the student is physically or mentally ill or injured and unable to attend regular classes for an extended period of time. Homebound instruction shall be provided when the student's physical and mental condition are such that the student can benefit from instruction and no other provision will meet the student's educational needs. If you believe that homebound instruction is appropriate for your child, please contact the building principal to initiate the appropriate process to determine eligibility.

Homeless Children and Youth

Homeless students generally include children who lack a fixed, regular, and adequate nighttime residence, as further defined by applicable state and federal law.

It is the school's policy not to stigmatize or segregate homeless students on the basis of their status of being homeless. Transportation for homeless students who enroll in the district shall be furnished by the district under the same guidelines applying to other students or if such transportation is necessary for compliance with federal law.

Each homeless child shall be provided services for which the child is eligible comparable to services provided to other students in the school selected regardless of residency. Homeless children shall be provided access to education and other services that such children need to ensure that they have an opportunity to meet the same student performance standards to which all students are held.

If a homeless child registered to attend school in the district is receiving family reconciliation services pursuant to state law, the district will work in cooperation with any county or department of social services in the district to jointly develop an educational program for the child. The district's homeless coordinator is John Whetzal, who may be contacted at 402-879-3257 ext. 127.

Illness or Injury at school

The school district will contact parents if a student becomes ill at school. Students becoming ill at school must report to the principal's office to obtain a pass and transportation home. **Under no circumstances is a student to simply leave school.**

Students who feel ill or are hurt while at school should seek immediate assistance from their classroom teacher or the nearest staff member. The school will contact parents to pick students up from school whenever necessary. When school officials determine that a student

needs immediate medical attention but the parents cannot be reached by phone, emergency services will be summoned or the student will be taken directly to the doctor and/or hospital. Parents must complete an emergency information card for each child enrolled in the district. The card should list the family physician's name, where parents or a responsible adult can be located, and any necessary emergency instructions.

Immunizations

All students must furnish one of the following to school officials:

- proof of adequate immunizations for mumps, measles, rubella; diphtheria, pertussis, tetanus; polio; and hepatitis B series; or
- a signed parental statement of refusal to provide the immunization history.

Homeless students who are in need of immunizations will be referred to the homeless coordinator, who shall assist in obtaining necessary immunizations or medical records. A summary of the School Immunization Rules and Regulations are included in this handbook.

Provisional Enrollment. Students who meet the statutory requirements for provisional enrollment shall be allowed to attend school for sixty days without the necessary immunizations.

Students who are exempted from the immunization requirement may be excluded from school in the event of an outbreak of any contagious disease in the school population.

Initiations and Hazing

Initiations and hazing by members of classes, clubs, athletic teams, or any other organization affiliated with the district are prohibited except as otherwise permitted by this policy. Any student engaging in hazing or non-approved initiations is subject to discipline as permitted by policy and law.

Initiations are defined as any ritualistic expectations, requirements, or activities placed upon new members of a school organization for the purpose of admission into the organization, even if those activities do not rise to the level of "hazing" as defined below. Initiations are prohibited except by permission of the superintendent.

Hazing is defined as any activity by which a person intentionally or recklessly endangers the physical or mental health or safety of an individual for the purpose of initiation into, admission into, affiliation with, or continued membership in any school organization. Hazing activities include, but are not limited to, whipping, beating, branding, an act of sexual penetration, an exposure of the genitals of the body done with the intent to affront or alarm any person, a lewd fondling or caressing of the body of another person, forced and prolonged calisthenics, prolonged exposure to the elements, forced consumption of any food, liquor, beverage, drug, or harmful substance not generally intended for human consumption, prolonged sleep deprivation, or any brutal treatment or the performance of any unlawful act that endangers the physical or mental health or safety of any person.

Library

The library is open from 8:05 A.M. until 3:38 P.M. Monday thru Thursday and from 8:05 A.M. until 2:38 P.M. on Friday. Students should become acquainted with the library. The librarian and assistants are prepared to help students utilize the library. Students are expected to keep the library as clean and orderly as possible. Students with overdue, damaged, or lost books will be charged appropriately for each situation.

Lockers and Other School Property

Each student is assigned a locker. These lockers are to be used for storing items such as books and supplies. Inappropriate posters and pictures are not to be displayed in or on the lockers.

It is the student's responsibility to see that their locker is locked and in order at all times. This helps to avoid loss and damage. Students will be fined for damage to lockers and other school property.

The school district owns and exercises exclusive control over student lockers, desks, computer equipment, and other such property. Students should not expect privacy regarding usage of or items placed in or on school property, including student vehicles parked on school property, because school property is subject to search at any time by school officials. Periodic, random searches of lockers, desks, computers and other such property may be conducted at the discretion of the administration. The assignment of a locker is on a temporary basis and may be revoked at any time. School officials may inspect student lockers without any particularized suspicion or reasonable cause.

Lost and Found

All lost and found articles are to be taken to the office of the principal. Students may claim lost articles there. Unclaimed articles will be donated to a local charity or otherwise disposed of at the conclusion of each semester.

Medications

Whenever possible, parents should arrange medication schedules to eliminate the need for giving medication during school hours. When it is necessary for school personnel to administer medication to students, the school district will comply with the Nebraska Medication Aide Act, the requirements of Title 92, Nebraska Administrative Code, Chapter 59, (promulgated by the Nebraska Department of Education and entitled *Methods of Competency Assessment of School Staff Who Administer Medication*), and all state and federal regulations. Parents and guardians who wish to have their child receive medication from school personnel must comply with the following procedures:

Prescription medication. (1) Parents/guardians must provide a physician's written authorization for the administration of the medication. (2) Parents/guardians must provide their own written permission for the administration of the medication. (3) The medication must be brought to school in the prescription container and must be properly labeled with the student's name, the physician's name, the medication name and dosage, and directions for administering the medication. Only the amount needed at school is to be sent.

Non-prescription medication. (1) Parents/guardians must provide written permission for the administration of the medication. (2) The medication must be brought to the school in the

manufacturer's container. (3) The container must be labeled with the child's name and with directions for provision or administration of the medication

All medicine must be accompanied by a parent/guardian's written permission. All medication must be taken to the office. If the above procedures are not followed, the administering of medicine will not be done at school.

The district reserves the right to review and decline requests to administer or provide medications that are not consistent with standard pharmacological references, are prescribed in doses that exceed those recommended in standard pharmacological references, or that could be taken in a manner that would eliminate the need for giving them during school hours. The district may request parental authorization to consult with the student's physician regarding any medication prescribed by such physician.

Meetings of Clubs/Societies/Organizations

Meetings will be scheduled during PAWS time whenever possible. Any meeting held after school hours must be approved by the principal and posted on the master calendar. All meetings must have a sponsor present.

Memorials

Memorials or plaques honoring deceased students are generally not allowed in or on the school grounds unless authorized by board policy. Dedications to students will not be allowed.

Scholarships in the deceased person's name will not be set up by the school. Scholarships set up by outside organizations or individuals, such as a foundation will be allowed.

Opting Out of Assessments

The Board of Education has adopted a policy on approval and denial of state and federal assessment opt-out requests, which is based on requirements in law. The policy can be requested by contacting the Superintendent of Schools at 402-879-3257 ext. 127.

<u>Title I Parent and Family Engagement Policy</u>

The written District Parent and Family Engagement Policy will be jointly developed and distributed to parents and family members of participating children and the local community in an understandable format and to the extent practicable, in a language parents can understand. An annual evaluation of the content and effectiveness of the Parent and Family Engagement Policy will be used to design evidence-based strategies for more effective parental involvement, to revise the Parent and Family Engagement Policy and to remove barriers to participation.

The school district recognizes the unique needs of students who are being served in its Title I program, and the importance of parent and family engagement in the Title I Program shall include, but is not limited to:

An annual meeting to which all parents of participating children will be invited to inform
parents of their school's participation under this part, to explain the requirements of this
part, and the right of the parents to be involved. Invitations may take the form of notes

sent with students or announcements in the school newsletter. Additional meetings may be scheduled, based upon need and interest in such meetings.

- An explanation of the details for the child's and parents' participation, including but not limited to: curriculum objectives, the forms of academic assessment used to measure student progress and the achievement levels of the challenging State academic standards, type and extent of participation, parental input in educational decisions, coordination and integration with other Federal, State, and district programs, and evaluations of progress.
- Opportunities for participation in parent involvement activities such as training to help parents work with their children to improve achievement. A goal of parent activities is to provide parents with opportunities to participate in decisions relating to the education of their students, where appropriate.
- The district will, to the extent practicable, provide parents of limited English proficiency, parents with disabilities, parents with limited literacy, are economically disadvantaged, are of a racial or minority background or parents of migratory children with opportunities for involvement in the Title I Program. Communication to parents about student progress and district's other Title I Program communications will be provided in the language used in the home to the extent practicable. Responses to parent concerns will be provided in a timely manner.
- Opportunities for parent-teacher conferences, in addition to those regularly scheduled by the school district, if requested by the parents or as deemed necessary by school district staff.
- The district will coordinate and integrate parental involvement programs and activities with other programs in the community. These may include cooperation with other community programs such as Head Start and preschools and other community services such as the public library.
- Educate teachers specialized instructional support personnel, principals, and other school leaders, with the assistance of parents in the value and utility of contributions of parents, how to reach out to, communicate with and work with parents as equal partners.

This policy shall be reviewed annually at the annual meeting where concerned parties can have a conversation about possible changes to the Parent and Family Engagement Policy.

Personal Items

The school provides the necessary equipment for classroom and school day activities. Students should not bring items such as electronic devices or other similar personal items to school unless they have the prior permission of their teacher or a school administrator. The school is not responsible for damage, loss or theft of personal items or equipment.

Physical Education

The school district requires students to receive physical education to assist them in developing gross and fine motor skills. Students are not required to wear P.E. uniforms, but are encouraged to wear tennis shoes and bring additional clothes for P.E.

Physical Exam

Students entering kindergarten and the seventh grade, and those entering school from another state, are statutorily required to show evidence that they have had a physical examination within six months prior to the date of entering school.

Pictures

The school district arranges for a photographer to be present at school in the fall to take class pictures. Parents will be notified of the date. Parents who want pictures of their students may purchase them directly from the photographer.

Police Questioning and Apprehension

Law enforcement officers and any officer of the court are encouraged to contact students of the Superior Public School District after school hours whenever possible. In the event it is necessary for such officers to have a conference with a student for the Superior Public School district, an administrator or his designee shall contact the student's parents or guardians and inform them of the conference. If the parent or guardian of such student cannot be contacted or the parent or guardian is unable to be present during the conference between the law enforcement officer and the student, the conference shall not be held during the school hours or school property unless the officer is in pursuit of a student or has a warrant for a student's arrest. Students at risk, i.e., suspected of child abuse or neglect, deemed such by the administration, may conference with representatives of the Nebraska Department of Health and Human Services and/or law enforcement officers without prior knowledge of the parent or guardians.

Protection of Student Rights

The Board of Education respects the rights of parents and their children and has adopted a Protection of Pupil Rights policy in consultation with parents to comply with the Protection of Pupil Rights Amendment (PPRA). The policy is available on the district's website or upon request from the district's administrative office. Parents may opt their child out of participation in activities identified by the Protection of Pupil Rights policy by submitting a written request to the superintendent. The approximate dates during the school year when a survey requesting personal information as defined in the Protection of Pupil Rights policy is scheduled are as follows: during the month of August of the current school year. Parents may have access to any survey or other material described in the Protection of Pupil Rights policy by submitting a written request to the superintendent.

ACT Exam

Students taking the ACT Exam will be prompted to complete a short, optional questionnaire addressing a number of topics. If you wish to review this questionnaire prior to the administration of the exam, please submit a written request to the superintendent.

Public Displays of Affection

Students may not engage in public displays of affection that are disruptive to the school environment or distracting to others. Prohibited conduct includes hugging, kissing, touching, or any other display of affection that a staff member determines to be inappropriate.

Reasonable Suspicion Testing

Students may be required to submit to drug or alcohol testing if there is a reasonable suspicion that the student is under the influence of drugs or alcohol.

Regulations Governing Classes and Organizations

- 1. A student whose conduct was not satisfactory as determined by the administration or board, or who had a failing grade in any subject in the previous semester, shall not be elected to any office in any class or organization.
- 2. Any student elected to any office in any class or organization must maintain satisfactory conduct and passing grades. Any student whose conduct becomes unsatisfactory as determined by the administration or board, or who fails a subject, shall be removed from office. An election shall be called to fill the resulting vacancy.
- 2. No student shall be allowed to hold the same office for more than one year. The election of officers shall take place on a day determined by the principal of the high school and announced at least one day prior to the election. Eligibility lists will be posted at the time of calling the election.
- 3. Meetings of any class organization may be held with the consent of the sponsor who shall consult the principal before calling such meeting.

All class organization meetings will be governed by the rules of parliamentary procedure. If class organizations foster antagonism or individual members of class organizations fail to render assistance in prohibiting inter-class controversies, all class organizations may be abolished.

Rights of Custodial and Non-Custodial Parents

The school district will honor the parental rights of natural and adoptive parents unless those rights have been altered by a court.

The term "custodial parent" refers to a biological or adoptive parent to whom a court has given primary physical and legal custody of a child, and a person such as a caseworker or foster parent to whom a court has given legal custody of a child.

The district will not restrict the access of custodial and non-custodial parents to their students and their students' records, unless the district has been provided a copy of a court order that limits those rights. If the district is provided such a court order, school officials will follow the directives set forth in the order.

The district will provide the custodial parent with routine information about his or her child, including notification of conferences. The district will not provide the non-custodial parent with such information on a routine basis, but will provide it upon the non-custodial parent's request unless it has been denied by the courts.

A non-custodial parent who wishes to attend conferences regarding his or her child will be provided information about conference times so both parents may attend a single conference.

The district is not required to schedule separate conferences if both parents have been previously informed of scheduled conference times.

If either or both parents' behavior is disruptive, staff members may terminate a conference and reschedule it with appropriate modifications or expectations.

Secret Organizations

Secret organizations are prohibited. School officials shall not allow any person or representative of any such organization to enter upon school grounds or school buildings for the purpose of rushing or soliciting students to participate in any secret fraternity, society, or association.

Searches of Student Lockers and Property

Student lockers, desks, computer equipment, and other such property are owned by the school. The school exercises exclusive control over school property. Students should not expect privacy regarding usage of, or items placed, in or on school property, including student vehicles parked on school property. School property is subject to search at any time by school officials. Periodic, random searches of lockers, desks, computers, and other such property may be conducted at the discretion of the administration.

By driving a vehicle to school and parking on school grounds, students consent to having that vehicle searched by school officials if school officials have reasonable suspicion that such a search will reveal a violation of school rules or state or federal law.

The following rules shall apply to searches of students, searches of a student's personal property, and the seizure of items in a student's possession or control:

- 1. School officials may conduct a search if there is a reasonable basis to believe that the search will uncover evidence of a crime or a school rule violation. The search is to be conducted in a reasonable manner under the circumstances.
- Illegal items or other items reasonably determined to be a threat to the safety of others or a threat to educational purposes may be taken and kept by school officials. Any firearm or other weapon shall be confiscated and delivered to law enforcement officials as soon as practicable.
- 3. Items which have been, or are reasonably expected to be, used to disrupt or interfere with the educational process may be removed from student possession.

Self-Management of Diabetes or Asthma/Anaphylaxis

Subject to school policy, the school district will work with the parent or guardian in consultation with appropriate medical professionals to develop a medical management plan for a student with diabetes, asthma, or anaphylaxis. Parents desiring to develop such a plan should contact Megan McMeen at 402-879-3257 ext. 157 or Jennifer Cady at 402-879-3257 ext. 116.

Senior Class Activities

1. <u>Announcements and Cards</u> - Seniors may purchase class graduation announcements and name cards. Class colors will be selected from the color options presented by the announcement company. From a variety of announcements, all seniors select the one type they would like to have.

2. Baccalaureate and Commencement - The final step for seniors is Commencement. Seniors, in their caps and gowns, receive their diplomas at this ceremony. Cap and gown colors will be representative of the school colors red and white. Black or silver may be substituted for white since those colors are present in uniforms used by the school. Seniors will secure a graduation speaker by the end of February or may choose to have a Senior video. The Senior video will be 15 - 20 minutes in length. The administration will approve the speaker or video, and will have the final approval. The school district will recognize the outstanding academic achievement of its graduating seniors in the following manner: 93-94% Cum Laude, 95-97% Magna Cum Laude, and 98-100% Summa Cum Laude. The percentages will be based on the students' cumulative grade point average. Any graduating senior with an ACT score of 30 or higher will have their name placed on a plaque. Students caught smoking/drinking/under the influence of drugs or with tobacco/alcohol/drugs in their possession during graduation practice or at the actual ceremony will not be allowed to participate in the formal ceremony, and will receive their diploma before the formal ceremony has taken place.

<u>Awards Day</u> - This event occurs during the final week of school. At this program students receive recognition through the presentation of various honors and awards.

Smoking and Tobacco

The use or possession of any tobacco product, including cigarettes, cigars, or other tobacco or tobacco derivative products; vapor products or electronic nicotine delivery systems; alternative nicotine products; or any other such look-alike or imitation product, is not permitted on school property at any time.

Sniffer (Drug) Dogs

The administration is authorized to use sniffer dogs to minimize the presence of illicit items on school grounds. Students and staff are specifically notified of the following:

- 1. Lockers may be sniffed by sniffer dogs at any time.
- 2. Vehicles parked on school property may be sniffed by sniffer dogs at any time.
- 3. Classrooms and other common areas may be sniffed by sniffer dogs at any time students and staff are not present.

If contraband of any kind is found, the student or staff member shall be subject to appropriate disciplinary action.

Standardized Testing

The Northwest Evaluation Association's Measures of Academic Progress (MAPS) is administered annually in grades 3-11 to determine the students' achievement probability for individual success. Tests are administered in fall and spring, and the results are given to parents at parent teacher conferences or sent home with the student.

Student Assistance

If your child has any learning, behavior, or emotional needs that you believe are not being addressed by the school district under existing circumstances, please contact your child's teacher. If appropriate, the teacher may convene the Student Assistance Team (SAT). The SAT can explore possibilities and strategies that will best meet the educational needs of your child.

Student Fee Policy

The Superior Public Schools District 65-0011 shall provide free instruction in accordance with the Nebraska State Constitution and Nebraska statutes. The district also provides activities, programs, and services that extend beyond the minimum level of constitutionally required free instruction. Under the Public Elementary and Secondary Student Fee Authorization Act, the district is permitted to charge students fees for these activities or to require students to provide specialized equipment and attire for certain purposes. This policy is subject to further interpretation or guidance by administrative or board regulations. Students are encouraged to contact their building administration, their teachers or their coaches, and sponsors for further specifics.

There will be a \$30 service charge on all returned checks.

Definitions.

- 1. "Students" means students, their parents, guardians or other legal representatives.
- 2. "Extracurricular activities" means student activities or organizations that (1) are supervised or administered by the district; (2) do not count toward graduation or advancement between grades; and (3) are not otherwise required by the district.
- 3. "Post-secondary education costs" means tuition and other fees associated with obtaining credit from a post-secondary educational institution.

Listing of Fees Charged by this District.

- 1. Guidelines for Clothing Required for Specified Courses and Activities. Students are responsible for complying with the district's grooming and attire guidelines and for furnishing all clothing required for any special programs, courses or activities in which they participate. The teacher, coach, or sponsor of the activity will provide students with written guidelines that detail any special clothing requirements and explain why the special clothing is required for the specific program, course, or activity.
- 2. Safety Equipment and Attire. The district will provide students with all safety equipment and attire that is required by law. Building administrators will assure that (a) such equipment is available in the appropriate classes and areas of the school buildings, (b) teachers are directed to instruct students in the use of such devices, and (c) students use the devices as required. Students are responsible for using the devices safely and as instructed.
- 3. Personal or Consumable Items. The district will provide students with personal or consumable items for participation in courses and activities including, but not limited to, pencils, paper, pens, erasers, and notebooks. Students who wish to supply their own personal or consumable items may do so, as long as those items comply with the requirements of the district. The district will provide students with facilities, equipment,

materials, and supplies, including books. Students are responsible for the careful and appropriate use of such property. Students will be charged for damage to school property caused by the student and will be held responsible for the reasonable replacement cost of any school property that they lose.

4. Materials Required for Course Projects. The school district will provide students with the materials necessary to complete all basic curricular projects. In courses where students choose to produce a project that requires materials beyond the basic materials provided by the district, the finished product will remain the property of the district unless the students either furnish or pay for the reasonable cost of materials requires for the course project.

The maximum dollar amount charged by the district for course materials shall be:

Industrial Technology Classes

	0 7	depending on student choice of materials for personal projects.
0	Art Classes	\$5 per semester plus \$5 to \$50 depending on student choice of materials for personal projects.
0	Family and Consumer Science Classes	\$5 per semester plus \$5 to \$50

Family and Consumer Science Classes \$5 per semester plus \$5 to \$50 depending on student choice of

materials for personal projects.

\$5 per semester plus \$20 to \$800

Agriculture Education Classes
 \$5 per semester plus \$5 to \$50

depending on student choice of materials for personal projects.

5. Technological Devices. The district will provide students with the technological devices necessary to complete all basic curricular projects. To the extent that a student is not required by the district's curriculum to utilize a device off district property, the district may charge students a convenience fee to take the device off district property. The maximum dollar amount of this convenience fee charged by the district will be \$40.

As with all school property, students may be charged for damage to such devices. To protect against such potential losses, students and parents may, but are not required, to purchase insurance coverage for the devices. The maximum dollar amount of this insurance coverage facilitated by the district with be \$35. The district may also charge a damage deposit which will be returned or may be rolled to cover the damage deposit for the next year if it is not needed to cover the costs of any damage to the device. The maximum dollar amount of this damage deposit will be \$50.

6. Extracurricular Activities. The school district may charge students a fee to participate in extracurricular activities to cover the district's reasonable costs in offering such activities. The district may require students to furnish specialized equipment and clothing

that is required for participation in extracurricular activities, or may charge a reasonable fee for the use of district-owned equipment or attire. Attached to this policy is a list of the fees charged for particular activities. The coach or sponsor will provide students with additional written guidelines detailing the fees charged, the equipment and/or clothing required, or the usage fee charged. The guidelines will explain the reasons that fees, equipment and/or clothing are required for the activity.

The following list details the maximum dollar amount of all extracurricular activity's fees and the specifications for any equipment or attire required for participation in extracurricular activities:

- Student Season Pass: \$30 Covers admission to all home extracurricular events.
 This excludes conference and NSAA activities.
- Student participation fee: \$30 Required of all students who participate in athletics and/or other extracurricular activities. Includes Season Pass.
- FFA: Annual membership fee of \$20. Cost of attendance at State and/or National Conventions are the student's responsibility. Students must purchase the jacket and other attire.
- Art Club: Annual membership fee of \$10.
- Drill Team/Flag Corps: Students must purchase uniforms and shoes selected by the sponsor and/or student group.
- Swing Choir: Students must purchase outfits and shoes selected by the sponsor and/or student group.
- Instrumental Music/Band: \$10 uniform cleaning fee. Students must provide their own instruments and marching band shoes.
- Football: Students must provide their own football shoes, undergarments, and mouth guards.
- o Golf: Students must provide their own golf shoes, undergarments, and clubs.
- Physical Education: Students are responsible for the cost of off campus activities if not graded.
- Track, Volleyball, Wrestling, and Basketball: Students must provide their own shoes and undergarments.
- Future Business Leaders of America: Annual membership fee of \$20. Cost of attendance at State and/or National Conventions are the student's responsibility.
- Family, Career, and Community Leaders of America: Annual membership fee of \$20. Cost of attendance at State and/or National Conventions are the student's responsibility.

- Foreign Language Club: Annual membership fee of \$10.
- 7. Post-Secondary Education Costs. Some students enroll in post-secondary courses while still enrolled in the district's high school. As a general rule, the district will pay all tuition costs for post-secondary courses and cost for achieving industry-based certifications. Students will be responsible for books and other such fees associated with the course. Students who do not successfully meet the requirements to receive credit or certification must reimburse the district for all costs associated with the course or certification.
- **8. Transportation Costs**. The district will charge students reasonable fees for district-provided transportation services to the extent permitted by federal and state statutes and regulations. The maximum dollar amount of the transportation fee charged by this district shall be \$10.
- 9. Copies of Student Files or Records. The school district will charge a fee for making copies of a student's files or records for the student's parents or guardians. The Superintendent or the Superintendent's designee shall establish a schedule of student record fees. Students' parents have the right to inspect and review the students' files or records without the payment of a fee, and the district shall not charge a fee to search for or retrieve any student's files or records. The district will charge a fee of 10 cents per page for reproduction of student records.
- **10.Participation in Before-and-After School or Pre-Kindergarten Services**. The district will charge reasonable fees for participation in before-school, after-school, or pre-kindergarten services offered by the district pursuant to statute. The maximum dollar amount charged by the district for these services shall be \$100 per month.
- **11.Participation in Summer School or Night School.** The district will charge reasonable fees for participation in summer school or night school and may charge reasonable fees for correspondence courses. The maximum dollar amount for summer and night school shall be \$300.
- 12. Charges for Food Consumed by Students. Superior Schools is participating in the School Nutrition's Program Community Eligibility Provision. All student breakfasts and lunches are free. Students will need to have money in their meal accounts to purchase milk, seconds and ala carte items and Kindergarten snack milk. No cash will be accepted. No applications for free & reduced meals need to be completed. Superior Schools is an Equal Opportunity Employer. The district will charge students for the cost of food, beverages, and the like that students purchase from a school store, vending machine, booster club, or from similar sources. Students may be required to bring money or food for field trip lunches and similar activities.
- 13. Charges for Musical Extracurricular Activities. Students who qualify for fee waivers under this policy will be provided, at no charge, the use of a musical instrument in optional music courses that are not extracurricular activities. For musical extracurricular activities, the school district will require students to provide the following equipment and/or attire:

Students must provide their own

instruments and marching band shoes, plus a suggested \$10

uniform cleaning fee.

Swing Choir Students must purchase outfits

and shoes selected by the

and/or student group.

14. Contributions for Class Extracurricular Activities. Students are eligible to participate in a number of unique extracurricular activities during their last two years in high school, including prom, various senior recognitions and graduation. In order to fund these extracurricular activities, the school district will ask each student to make a contribution to their class's fund. This contribution is completely voluntary. Students who chose not to contribute to the class fund are still eligible to participate in the extracurricular activities. The suggested donation to the class fund will be \$5 to \$100.

Waiver Policy.

Students who qualify for free or reduced-price lunches under United States Department of Agriculture child nutrition programs shall be provided a fee waiver or be provided the necessary materials or equipment without charge for (1) participation in extracurricular activities, (2) materials for course projects, and (3) the use of a musical instrument in optional music courses that are not extracurricular activities. Actual participation in the free or reduced-price lunch program is not required to qualify for the waivers provided in this section. The district is not obligated to provide any particular type or quality of equipment or other material to eligible students. Students who wish to be considered for waiver of a particular fee must submit a completed fee waiver application to their building principal.

Distribution of Policy.

This policy will be published in the Student Handbook or its equivalent that will be provided to students at no cost.

Voluntary Contributions to Defray Costs.

The district will, when appropriate, request donations of money, materials, equipment, or attire from parents, guardians, and other members of the community to defray the costs of providing certain services and activities to students. These requests are not requirements, and staff members of the district are directed to clearly communicate that fact to students, parents and patrons.

Fund-Raising Activities.

Students may be permitted or required to engage in fund-raising activities to support various curricular and extracurricular activities in which they participate. Students who decline to participate in fund-raising activities are not eligible under this policy for waiver of the costs or fees which the fund-raising activity was meant to defray.

Student Fee Fund

The school board established a Student Fee Fund. The Student Fee Fund is a separate school district fund that will not be funded by tax revenue, and that will serve as a depository for all monies collected from students for (1) participation in extracurricular activities, (2) post-secondary education costs, and (3) summer school or night courses. Monies in the Student Fee Fund shall be expended only for the purposes for which they were collected from students.

Student Illness

Students who suffer from a significant illness which has an actual or expected duration of six months or more may be eligible for accommodations and supports under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act or under the Individuals with Disabilities in Education Act. The school will provide accommodations to students who are returning to school after a prolonged absence due to illness, including pediatric cancer, through a 504 plan or an IEP, as appropriate. The student's plan will include informal or formal accommodations, modifications of curriculum and monitoring by medical or academic staff as determined by the student's IEP team or 504 committee. Parents and staff will engage in ongoing communication about the needs of a student who is facing these circumstances.

Students who become ill at school will be sent to the building office where the school nurse or other school employee will determine the appropriate response. When a child is too ill to remain at school, a school employee will contact the child's parent(s) and make arrangements for the child to be picked up or sent home. If an illness or injury requires immediate medical attention, school officials shall attempt to contact the child's parent(s) regarding treatment for the child. If the parents cannot be contacted, school officials may have the child treated by an available physician. Students who show symptoms of a contagious disease may be sent home, and the district may require a physician's statement before allowing such students to return to school.

Student Records

The Family Education Rights and Privacy Act ("FERPA") provides parents certain rights with respect to their student's education records. These rights include the right to inspect and review the student's education records within 45 days of the date the school receives a request for access; and the right to request the amendment of the student's education records that you believe to be inaccurate.

If parents believe one of their student's records is inaccurate, they should write to the school principal, clearly identify the part of the record they want changed, and specify why they believe it is inaccurate. If the school decides not to amend the record as requested, it will notify the parents of the decision and advise them of their right to a hearing regarding the request for amendment.

Directory Information. FERPA and the Nebraska Public Records Law authorize school districts to make "directory information" available for review at the request of non-school individuals. These laws also give parents and guardians a voice in the decision-making process regarding the disclosure of directory information regarding their children. The school district has designated the following as directory information:

name and grade, name of parent and/or guardian, address, telephone number, including the student's cell phone number, e-mail address, date and place of birth, dates of attendance, the image or likeness of students in pictures, videotape, film or other medium, major field of study, participation in activities and sports, degrees and awards received, weight and height of members of athletic teams, most recent previous school attended, certain class work which may be published onto the Internet, classroom assignment and/or home room teacher, student ID number, user ID, or other unique personal identifier used by the student for purposes of accessing or communicating in electronic systems (but only if the identifier cannot be used to gain access to education records except when used in conjunction with one or more factors that authenticate the user's identity, such as a personal identification number (PIN), password, or other factor known or possessed only the authorized user). Directory information does not include a student's social security number.

Directory information about students may also be disclosed to outside organizations without a parent's prior written consent. Outside organizations include, but are not limited to, companies that market or manufacture class rings, sell student photographs or publish student yearbooks.

Federal law requires school districts to provide military recruiters and institutions of higher education with the names, addresses, and telephone listings of high school students unless parents have notified the school district in writing that they do not want this information disclosed without prior written parental consent. Military recruiters will be granted the same access to a student in a high school grade as is provided to postsecondary educational institutions or to prospective employers of such students.

Parents who **OBJECT** to the disclosure of any directory information about their student should write a letter to the principal. This letter should specify the particular categories of directory information that the parents do not wish to have released about their child or the particular types of outside organizations to which they do not wish directory information to be released. This letter must be received by the school district no later than **the last Friday in August of the current school year.**

Non-Directory Information

All of the other personally identifiable information about students that is contained in this school district's education records will generally not be disclosed to anyone outside the school system except under one of two circumstances: (1) in accordance with the provisions of the FERPA statutes and related administrative regulations, or (2) in accordance with the parent's written instructions.

One FERPA exception permits disclosure to school officials with legitimate educational interests without consent. A school official includes, but is not necessarily limited to, a teacher or other educator, administrator, supervisor, instructor, or support staff member (including health or medical staff and law enforcement unit personnel); school board member; volunteer; contractor or consultant who, while not employed by the school, performs an institutional service or function for which the school would otherwise use its own employees and who is under the direct control of the school with respect to the use and maintenance of PII from education records, such as an attorney, representative of the district's insurance providers, auditor, medical consultant, therapist, or a third-party website operator who has contracted

with the school district or its agent to offer online programs for the benefit of students and/or the district; members of law enforcement acting on behalf of the school district; a parent or student volunteering to serve on an official committee, such as a disciplinary or grievance committee; or a parent, student, or other volunteer assisting another school official in performing his or her tasks. A school official typically has a "legitimate educational interest" if the official needs to review an education record to fulfill a school-related professional, contractual, statutory, or regulatory responsibility.

The district will share information with the Department of Education necessary to comply with the requirement of state law that all third- year high school students take a college entrance exam. Any redisclosure of information related to the administration of this exam shall be governed by the agreement between the Nebraska Department of Education and the third-party testing company.

Transfer of Records Upon Student Enrollment

Upon request, the school discloses education records without consent to officials of another school district in which a student seeks or intends to enroll. The school is not obligated to inform parents when it makes a disclosure under this provision.

Maintenance and Destruction

All files or records shall be maintained so as to separate academic and disciplinary matters, and all disciplinary materials shall be removed and destroyed upon the pupil's graduation or after his/her continuous absence from the school for a period of three years, and after authorization is given by the State Records Board pursuant to law.

Complaints

Individuals who wish to file a complaint with the U.S. Department of Education concerning alleged failures by the School to comply with the requirements of FERPA may contact the Office that administers FERPA:

Family Policy Compliance Office U.S. Department of Education 400 Maryland Avenue, SW Washington, DC 20202-4605

Student Transfer or Withdrawal

Students withdrawing or transferring to another school must inform the building principal or guidance counselor. Grade reports may be withheld pending payment of all school debts and obligations.

Student Vehicle Use

Use of the school parking lot is a privilege extended to students. Under Nebraska law, this privilege may be made subject to reasonable restrictions to prevent inconvenience to other users and to prevent the danger of injury to persons or property. The school may revoke the parking privilege of any individual at any time for violations of rules governing use of the parking lot. Students who drive cars to school are required to observe the following regulations:

- 1. Students must drive with care to ensure the safety of the pedestrians. Students may not drive carelessly or with excessive speed.
- 2. Cars are to be properly parked in designated areas. Student vehicles should be parked in the north parking lot in the areas marked for parking.
- 3. Students are not to go to the parking area or vehicles during the school day, including over the lunch period unless given permission by the principal.
- 4. Students driving on permits are reminded that such a permit entitles the student to go directly to and from school by the shortest route.
- 5. Students participating in activities after school are not to move cars until the activity is completed.
- 6. Students are not to use cars for errands during school time unless given permission by the principal.
- 7. Student vehicles parked on school property maybe subject to search when there is reasonable suspicion by school officials that the search will reveal contraband or violations of school rules.

Regulations governing student driving and parking will be in effect during normal school hours and at all school sanctioned or sponsored events outside the normal school day. Vehicles that are improperly parked may be towed away at the direction of the administration, at the expense of the owner or driver.

By driving a vehicle to school and parking on school grounds, students consent to having that vehicle searched by school officials if school officials have reasonable suspicion that such a search will reveal a violation of school rules.

Telephone Calls

The school's telephone may be used only with permission of staff. Students who need to use their cell phones to make a phone call need to report to the office to place their call. Students need to have approval from the administration before using their cell phones during school hours.

Threat Assessment and Response

The board of education is committed to providing a safe environment for members of the school community. Students, staff and patrons are urged to immediately report any statements or behavior that makes the observer fearful or uncomfortable about the safety of the school environment.

1. Definitions

- a. A **threat** is an expression of willful intent to physically or sexually harm someone or to damage property in a way that indicates that an individual poses a danger to the safety of school staff, students or other members of the school community.
 - i. The threat may be expressed/communicated behaviorally, orally, visually, in writing, electronically, or through any other means.
 - ii. A **transient threat** is an expression of anger or frustration that can be quickly or easily resolved.
 - iii. A **substantive threat** is an expression of serious intent to harm others which includes, but is not limited to, any threat which involves a detailed plan and means
- b. A **threat assessment** is a fact-based process emphasizing an appraisal of observed (or reasonably-observable) behaviors to identify potentially dangerous or violent situations, to assessment them and to manage/address them. Threat assessment is the process of distinguishing "transient" threats from serious ones in a systematic, data-informed way.
 - i. The threat assessment process is distinct from student disciplinary procedures. The mere fact that the district is conducting a threat assessment does not by itself necessitate suspension, expulsion or emergency exclusion without complying with state law and board policy related governing those actions.
 - ii. The threat assessment process is distinct from specialized instruction which a student with a disability may receive from the school district. The school district will not change a student's educational placement as that term is used in the Individuals with Disabilities in Education Act solely as part of a threat assessment.

2. Obligation to Report Threatening Statements or Behaviors.

All staff and students must report **substantive threats** to a member of the administration immediately and comply with any other mandatory reporting obligations. Staff and students who are unsure whether a threat is substantive or transient should report the situation. Staff and students must make such report regardless of the nature of the relationship between the individual who initiated the threat or threatening behavior and the person(s) who were threatened or who were the focus of the threatening behavior. Staff and students must also make such reports regardless of where or when the threat was made or the threatening behavior occurred.

THREATS OR ASSAULTS WHICH REQUIRE IMMEDIATE INTERVENTION SHOULD BE REPORTED TO THE POLICE AT 911

3. Threat Assessment Team

The threat assessment team (team) shall consist of the superintendent, building principals, guidance counselor, social worker, SPED director, school nurse, and school psychologist. Local law enforcement will be involved as needed. Not every team member need participate in every threat assessment. If the threat has been made by or is directed towards, a student with a disability, the threat assessment team must include a staff member who is knowledgeable about special education services or Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, as appropriate. Neither the student nor the student's family members are part of the threat assessment team.

The team is responsible for investigating all reported threats to school safety, evaluating the significance of each threat, and devising an appropriate response. The threat assessment team shall work closely with the crisis team in planning for crisis situations. The threat assessment team shall be familiar with mental health resources available to students, staff and patrons and shall collaborate with local mental health service providers as appropriate.

4. Threat Assessment Investigation and Response

When a threat is reported, the school administrator shall initiate an initial inquiry/triage and, in consultation with members of the threat assessment team, make a determination of the seriousness of the threat as expeditiously as possible. The school administrator must contact law enforcement if the administrator believes that an individual poses a clear and immediate threat of serious violence.

If there is no reasonably apparent imminent threat present or once such an imminent threat is contained, the threat assessment team will meet to evaluate and respond to the threatening behavior. The superintendent may, but is not required to, review the following types of information:

- Review of the threatening behavior and/or communication;
- Interviews with the individuals involved including students, staff members, and family members as necessary and/or appropriate;
- Review of school and other records for any prior history or interventions with the students involved;
- Any other investigatory methods that the law enforcement unit determines to be reasonable and useful.

At the conclusion of the investigation, the team will determine what, if any, response to the threat is appropriate. The team is authorized to disclose the results of its investigation to law enforcement and to the target(s) of any threatened acts. The team may refer the individual of concern to the appropriate school administrator for consequences under the school's student discipline policy or, if appropriate, report results of its investigation to the student's individualized education plan team. Regardless of threat assessment activities, disciplinary action and referral to law enforcement will occur consistent with board policy and Nebraska law.

5. Communication with the Public about Reported Threats

To the extent possible, the team will keep members of the school community appropriately informed about substantive threats and about the team's response to those threats. This

communication may include oral announcements, written communication sent home with students, or communication through print or broadcast media. However, the team will not reveal the identity of the individual of concern or of any target(s) of threatened violence unless permitted by law.

6. Coordination with the Crisis Team After Resolution of Threat

The threat assessment team will confer with the district's crisis team after a threat has been investigated to provide the crisis team with information that the crisis team may use in assessing or revising the district's All Hazard School Safety Plan.

<u>Transportation Services</u>

The district operates school buses as a convenience for students and parents. They represent a substantial investment, and students are expected to care for and respect them.

Transportation to School

Students who ride the bus to school will arrive in time for them to eat breakfast at school. Parents must contact their bus driver if a student will not ride the bus on a given day. Bus drivers endeavor to adhere to their schedule, and will wait for riders only a short period of time so as not to jeopardize the time remaining for the rest of their schedule.

The Superintendent will schedule bus routes, and questions concerning them should be directed to that office.

Bus Regulations

Students who are passengers in school buses are to abide by the same rules that apply to classroom conduct. The bus drivers have the same authority as teachers while transporting students. If a student misbehaves on the bus, the driver is expected to report the incident to the administration. If misconduct reoccurs, the student will not be allowed to ride the bus.

Students must comply with the following rules and all school conduct rules and directives while riding in school vehicles. In addition, students must also comply with the student code of conduct while riding in school vehicles. If misconduct is recurring, the student will not be allowed to ride the bus.

a) Rules of Conduct on School Vehicles:

- 1) Students must obey the driver promptly.
- 2) Students must wait in a safe place for the bus to arrive, clear of traffic and away from where the vehicle stops.
- Students are prohibited from fighting, engaging in bullying, harassment or horseplay.
- 4) Students must enter the bus without crowding or disturbing others and go directly to their assigned seats.
- 5) Students must remain seated and keep aisles and exits clear while the vehicle is moving.
- 6) Students are prohibited from throwing or passing objects on, from, or into vehicles.
- 7) Students may not use profane language, obscene gestures, tobacco, alcohol, drugs or any other controlled substance on the vehicles.

- 8) Students may not carry weapons, look-a-like weapons, hazardous materials, nuisance items or animals onto the vehicle.
- 9) Students may carry on conversations in ordinary tones, but may not be loud or boisterous and should avoid talking to the driver while the vehicle is in motion. Students must be absolutely quiet when the vehicle approaches a railroad crossing and any time the driver calls for quiet.
- 10) Students may not open windows without permission from the driver. Students may not dangle any item (e.g. legs, arms, backpacks) out of the windows.
- 11) Student must secure any item or items that could break or produce injury if tossed about the inside of the vehicle if the vehicle were involved in an accident
- 12) Student must respect the rights and safety of others at all times.
- 13) Students must help keep the vehicle clean, sanitary and orderly. Students must remove all personal items and trash upon exiting.
- 14) Students may not leave or board the vehicle at locations other than the assigned stops at home or school unless approved prior to departure by the superintendent or designee.
- 15) Video cameras are placed on buses to monitor student behavior on the bus.

b) Consequences

Drivers must promptly report all student misconduct to the administration. These reports may be oral or written. Students who violate the Rules for Conduct will be referred to their building principal for discipline. Disciplinary consequences may include a note home to parents, suspension of bus riding privileges, exclusion from extracurricular activities, in-school suspension, short term or long term suspension from school, and/or expulsion.

These consequences are not progressive, and school officials have discretion to impose any listed punishment they deem appropriate, in accordance with state and federal law and board policy.

c) **Records**

Records of vehicle misconduct will be forwarded to the appropriate building principal and will be maintained in the same manner as other student discipline records. Reports of serious misconduct may be forwarded to law enforcement.

d) Procedures Concerning Regular Bus Routes

- 1) Requests to be dropped off at a point not on the regular route will not be accommodated unless extenuating circumstances arise and the request is approved by the transportation director or administration.
- 2) Students who are not regular route riders may not ride the bus home with a friend unless written permission is presented to the bus driver ahead of time by the parent of the non-route rider. The written permission should include the non-route rider's name, the date, the signature of the non-rider's parent, and the place approved for drop off.

Non-route riders' requests may not be granted if it causes overcrowding of the vans or buses (vans have a 10-rider plus driver maximum occupancy).

Transportation to Activities

The school district provides transportation to students who are participating in school-sponsored events and they must ride to those events in a school vehicle unless other arrangements are granted by the building principal. Students who wish to take private transportation home from a school event must submit a release form to the sponsor which has been signed by that student's parent.

Video Surveillance and Photographs

The Board of Education has authorized the use of video cameras on school district property to ensure the health, welfare and safety of all staff, students and visitors, and to safeguard District facilities and equipment. Video cameras may be used in locations deemed appropriate by the Superintendent.

Notice is hereby given that video surveillance may occur on Superior Public Schools District 65-0011 property. If a video surveillance recording captures a student or other building user violating school policies or rules or local, state, or federal laws, it may be used in appropriate disciplinary proceedings against the student or other building user and may also be provided to law enforcement agencies.

Unless otherwise authorized by board policy or law, students are prohibited from making audio or video recordings during the school day on school grounds; when being transported to and from school activities or programs in a vehicle owned, leased, or contracted by a school being used for a school purpose by a school employee or by his or her designee; or at a school-sponsored activity or athletic event, unless the recording is made in a manner permitted by the school for members of the public. In such an instance the students remain subject to the district's appropriate use and student discipline policies. For example, students making recordings of an athletic event for their personal use similar to a parent or other patron are permitted, subject to other applicable board policy. However, this policy generally prohibits students from using smart-speakers or other devices which actively or passively create or transmit audio or video recordings, including Google Home, Amazon Alexa, Apple HomePod, and AngelSense devices.

An exception will be made to this policy if photographs or video recordings are necessary to accommodate a student's disability or are required by the student's Individualized Education Plan (IEP) or Section 504 Plan.

In no event shall photographs or video recordings be taken or made in restrooms, locker rooms, or other areas where there is a reasonable expectation of privacy. Students who violate this policy may be subject to discipline up to and including expulsion.

Visitors

All visitors must report to the office. Students wishing to bring a visitor must have approval from the principal at least two (2) days prior to the visit. The following stipulations shall also apply to visitors other than parents/guardians:

- 1. Visiting students must be enrolled in another school district.
- 2. Any problems caused by visiting students will result in the hosting Superior High School student not being allowed to have any future quests visit the school.
- 3. Visitors are not allowed during the last two days of the first and second semester.

- 4. Visitors are limited to one day, or a portion thereof, of visitation per school year.
- 5. Each visitor will be given a visitor's pass that must be worn at all times.

Weather-Related School Closing

The Superintendent will occasionally announce an emergency early school dismissal, late start, or cancellation of school due to extreme heat, snow or ice. School closings will be announced via radio on KRFS. Closing information will also be made available via television on NBC Nebraska Channel 4, KOLN/KGIN Channels 10/11, and NTV channel 13. Text messaging and/or email notification is also available. Please contact the school if you are interested in getting signed up for the text messaging and/or email program. An automated calling service will also be utilized for notifications.

Parents should assume that school is open and a regular schedule is being followed if there is no announcement concerning the school district. Please do not call the school or individual staff members to find out whether school is being canceled. Parents who do not believe it is safe to transport their students to school may keep their students' home after contacting the district office.

If schools are closed due to severe weather conditions, all after-school activities will be canceled.

Work Permits

The building principal or other authorized school official shall be responsible for the issuance of work permits for children in accordance with state law.

Withdrawal From School

Students who are moving from the district must notify the school office.

Yearbook Photographs

Pictures used in the Yearbook are done by a professional photographer and cost the journalism department. Pictures in which students are making inappropriate gestures, wearing clothing which does not comply with the school's dress code, or which display any prop will not be published in the yearbook. If a photo has to be retaken because of a student or students' actions, those involved will pay for the cost of the retake.

SECTION THREE STUDENT DISCIPLINE

General Discipline Philosophy

The school has the authority and responsibility to regulate student conduct on school property, in school vehicles, during school related activities away from school and while students are traveling to and from school. The Board of Education, any school district employee, or any designated agent of the school district has the responsibility and authority to regulate student conduct and impose disciplinary sanctions. Sanctions which may be imposed for violating school regulations shall include, but are not limited to, conferences, detention, restriction from activities, administrative suspension, and/or expulsion. Sanctions shall be reasonable and consistently applied for the violation and the student involved, and imposed with a consideration for the student's rights to an education and due process of law.

Extracurricular activities including athletics, drill team, band, chorus, and club activities, are governed by the Student Activity Handbook. Students who are involved in extracurricular activities may face consequences related to the activity in addition to the consequences discussed in this handbook.

The school district reserves the right to refer to the appropriate non-school agency any act or conduct of its students which may constitute a crime under federal, state, county, or local law. The administration will cooperate with these agencies in their investigations.

Forms of School Discipline

Administrative and teaching personnel may take actions regarding student behavior which are reasonably necessary to aid the student, further school purposes, or prevent interference with the educational process. Such actions may include, but need not be limited to, counseling of students, parent conferences, referral to restorative justice practices or services, rearrangement of schedules, requirements that a student remain in school after regular hours to do additional work, restriction of extracurricular activity, or requirements that a student receive counseling, psychological evaluation, or psychiatric evaluation upon the written consent of a parent or guardian to such counseling or evaluation. The actions may also include in-school suspensions during the day or mandatory attendance at Saturday school. When in-school suspensions, after-school assignments, Saturday School or other disciplinary measures are assigned, the student is responsible for complying with such disciplinary measures; a failure to serve such assigned discipline as directed will serve as grounds for further discipline, up to expulsion from school. District administrators may develop building-specific protocols for the imposition of student discipline.

In this section, references to "Principal" shall include building principals, the principal's designee, or other appropriate school district administrators.

Any statement, notice, recommendation, determination, or similar action specified in this section shall be effectively given at the time written evidence thereof is delivered personally to or upon receipt of certified or registered mail or upon actual knowledge by a student or his or her parent or guardian.

Any student who is suspended or expelled from school pursuant to this section may not participate in any school activity during the duration of that exclusion including adjacent school holidays and weekends. The student activity eligibility of a student who is mandatorily reassigned shall be determined on a case-by-case basis by the principal of the building to which the student is reassigned.

After School Sessions and Detentions

Teachers and administrators may require students to stay after school or to serve a detention when the student violates any of the rules contained in this handbook or violates classroom-specific conduct rules set by individual teachers.

Students who may have to stay after school will be allowed to telephone parents and advise them of the situation. Students who ride the bus home from school will be given a 24-hour notice of after-school time or a detention so that the parents may make plans to pick up the student the following day. We realize this could be an inconvenience to parents, however, the after-school time is important and should be reserved for all students who need it. Teachers will utilize such times sparingly and for good reason. We ask your sincere cooperation for full effectiveness.

- After-school sessions will not exceed 30 minutes from the time of dismissal and are to be served in the teacher's room. A student who fails to attend an after school session may be given a detention by the teacher or may face additional disciplinary consequences up to and including long-term suspension and/or expulsion. A student who has a conflict with an after-school session is responsible for working it out with the teacher.
- <u>Detentions</u> are 30 minutes, served in the central office or with the teacher assigning the detention.

Starting with the 4th detention in the school year the student will be suspended from all extracurricular activities for a period of (1) week. Students not participating in extra-curricular activities will not be allowed attend activities as spectators. Parents will be notified by phone or mail of the suspension and the student will be allowed to participate in and attend all extracurricular activities after the suspension is completed. Students will be expected to attend practice and participate during their suspension.

Students receiving a 5th detention in the school year will result in the student being suspended from all extra-curricular activities for a period of (2) weeks. Students not participating in extra-curricular activities will not be allowed attend activities as spectators. Parents will be notified by phone or mail of the suspension and the student will be allowed to participate in and attend all extra-curricular activities after the suspension is completed. Students will be expected to attend practice and participate during their suspension.

Students receiving a 6th detention in the school year will result in the student being suspended from all extra-curricular activities for a period of (3) weeks. Students not participating in extra-curricular activities will not be allowed attend activities as spectators. Parents will be notified by phone or mail of the suspension and the student will be allowed to participate in and attend all extra-curricular activities after the suspension is completed. Students will be expected to attend practice and participate during their suspension.

Students receiving a 7th detention in the school year will result in the student being suspended from all extra-curricular activities for a period of (4) weeks. Students not participating in extra-curricular activities will not be allowed attend activities as spectators. Parents will be notified by phone or mail of the suspension and the student will be allowed to participate in and attend all extra-curricular activities after the suspension is completed. Students will be expected to attend practice and participate during their suspension.

Students receiving an 8th detention in the school year will result in the student being suspended from all extra-curricular activities for a period of (5) weeks. Students not participating in extra-curricular activities will not be allowed attend activities as spectators. Parents will be notified by phone or mail of the suspension and the student will be allowed to participate in and attend all extra-curricular activities after the suspension is completed. Students will be expected to attend practice and participate during their suspension.

Students receiving a 9th detention in the school year will result in the student being suspended from all extra-curricular activities for a period of (6) weeks. Students not participating in extra-curricular activities will not be allowed attend activities as spectators. Parents will be notified by phone or mail of the suspension and the student will be allowed to participate in and attend all extra-curricular activities after the suspension is completed. Students will be expected to attend practice and participate during their suspension.

Students receiving 10 or more detentions in the school year will result in the student being suspended from all extra-curricular activities for (45) days for the 10th detention and each detention after that. Students not participating in extra-curricular activities will not be allowed attend activities as spectators. Parents will be notified by phone or mail of the suspension and the student will be allowed to participate in and attend all extra-curricular activities after the suspension is completed. Students will be expected to attend practice and participate during their suspension.

Students who receive multiple detentions in the school year may also face possible suspension or expulsion from school.

Emergency Exclusion

Students may be emergency excluded from school pursuant to the board's separate policy on emergency exclusion or state law.

Short-Term Suspension

The Principal or the Principal's designee may exclude a student from school or any school function for a period of up to five school days (short-term suspension) on the following grounds:

- 1. Conduct constituting grounds for expulsion as hereinafter set forth; or
- Other violations of rules and standards of behavior adopted by the board of education or the administrative or teaching staff of the school, which occur on or off school grounds, if such conduct interferes with school purposes or there is a nexus between such conduct and school.

The following process will apply to short-term suspensions:

- 1. The Principal shall make a reasonable investigation of the facts and circumstances. Short-term suspension shall be imposed only after a determination that the suspension is necessary to help any student, to further school purposes, or to prevent an interference with school purposes.
- 2. Prior to commencement of the short-term suspension, the student will be given oral or written notice of the charges against the student. The student will be advised of what he/she is accused of having done, an explanation of the evidence the authorities have, and an opportunity to explain his/her version of the facts.
- 3. Within 24 hours or such additional time as is reasonably necessary following the suspension, the Principal will send a written statement to the student and the student's parent or guardian, describing the student's conduct, misconduct or violation of the rule or standard and the reasons for the action taken. An opportunity will be given to the student, and the student's parent or guardian, to have a conference with the Principal ordering the short-term suspension before or at the time the student returns to school. The Principal shall determine who, in addition to the parent or guardian, is to attend the conference.
- 4. Students who are short-term suspended will be given the opportunity to complete classwork, including but not limited to examinations, under the conditions outlined by the principal at the time of the suspension.

Weapons and/or Firearms

Students may be disciplined for the possession of weapons and/or firearms pursuant to the board's separate policy on weapons and firearms or state law.

Long-Term Suspension

Students may be excluded by the Principal from school or any school function for a period of more than five school days but less than twenty school days (long-term suspension) for any conduct constituting grounds for expulsion as hereinafter set forth. The process for long-term suspension is set forth below.

Expulsion

Meaning of Expulsion. Expulsion means exclusion from attendance in all schools, grounds and activities of or within the system for a period not to exceed the remainder of the semester in which it took effect unless the misconduct occurred (a) within ten school days prior to the end of the first semester, in which case the expulsion shall remain in effect through the second semester, or (b) within ten school days prior to the end of the second semester, in which case the expulsion shall remain in effect for summer school and the first semester of the following school year, or (c) unless the expulsion is for conduct specified in these rules or in law as permitting or requiring a longer removal, in which case the expulsion shall remain in effect for the period specified therein. Such action may be modified or terminated by the school district at any time during the expulsion period.

Summer Review. Any expulsion that will remain in effect during the first semester of the following school year will be automatically scheduled for review before the beginning of the school year. The review will be conducted by the hearing officer who conducted the initial expulsion hearing, or a hearing officer appointed by the Superintendent in the event no hearing was previously held or the initial hearing officer is no longer available or willing to serve, after the hearing officer has given notice of the review to the student and the student's parent or guardian. This review shall be limited to newly discovered evidence or evidence of changes in the student's circumstances occurring since the original hearing. This review may lead to a recommendation by the hearing officer that the student be readmitted for the upcoming school year. If the school board or board of education or a committee of such board took the final action to expel the student, the student may be readmitted only by action of the board. Otherwise the student may be readmitted by action of the Superintendent.

Suspension of Enforcement of an Expulsion: Enforcement of an expulsion action may be suspended (i.e., "stayed") for a period of not more than one full semester in addition to the balance of the semester in which the expulsion takes effect, and as a condition of such suspended action, the student may be assigned to a school, class, or program/plan and to such other consequences which the school district deems appropriate.

Alternative School or Pre-expulsion Procedures. The school shall either provide an alternative school, class or educational program for expelled students or shall follow the pre-expulsion procedures outlined in Neb. Rev. Stat. 79-266.

Expulsion for Causing Personal Injury or for Possessing a Dangerous Weapon Other than a Firearm

If a student is expelled for the use of force, or causing or attempting to cause personal injury to another individual, or for knowingly and intentionally possessing or transmitting a dangerous weapon other than a firearm, the expulsion shall be for a period not to exceed the remainder of the school year in which it took effect if the misconduct occurs during the first semester. If the expulsion takes place during the second semester, the expulsion may remain in effect for the first semester of the following year.

Automatic Review of Expulsions Which Continue During the First Semester of the Following Year

Any expulsion that will remain in effect during the first semester of the following school year shall be automatically scheduled for review and shall be reviewed by the Hearing Examiner before the beginning of the school year. The review shall take place after the Hearing Examiner has given notice of the review to the student and the student's parent or guardian. The review shall be limited to newly discovered evidence or evidence of changes in the student's circumstances occurring since the original hearing. If there is no such evidence, the Hearing Examiner need not provide a hearing in order to complete his or her review.

The Hearing Examiner may make a recommendation that the student be readmitted for the upcoming school year. The student may be readmitted by action of the Superintendent unless the School Board took the final action to expel the student. Under such circumstances, the student may be readmitted only by action of the board.

Use of Force

In the event a student is expelled for the knowing and intentional use of force in causing or attempting to cause personal injury to a school employee, school volunteer, or student, or the knowing and intentional possession, use, or transmission of a dangerous weapon other than a firearm, the expulsion shall be for a period not to exceed the remainder of the school year in which it took effect if the misconduct occurs during the first semester. If the expulsion takes place during the second semester, the expulsion may remain in effect for the first semester of the following year. Such action may be modified or terminated by the school district at any time during the expulsion period.

Firearms

When a student is determined to have knowingly and intentionally possessed, used, or transmitted a firearm as defined by 18 U.S.C. 921, as that statute existed on January 1, 1995, to expel such student for a period of not less than one year if such conduct occurred on school grounds, in a school owned vehicle being used for school purpose, or at a school sponsored activity or athletic event. Nothing in this policy, however, shall prohibit the superintendent of schools or the board of education from modifying such required expulsion on an individual basis. This policy shall not apply to the issuance of firearms to, or possession of firearms by, members of the reserve officer training corp., or to firearms that may lawfully be possessed by the person receiving instruction under the immediate supervision of an adult instructor who may lawfully possess firearms.

<u>Grounds for Short-Term Suspension, Long-Term Suspension, Expulsion or Mandatory Reassignment:</u>

The following conduct constitutes grounds for short-term suspension, long-term suspension, expulsion, or mandatory reassignment, subject to the procedural provisions of the Student Discipline Act, Neb. Rev. Stat. § 79-254 through 79-296, when such activity occurs on school grounds, in a vehicle owned, leased, or contracted by a school being used for a school purpose or in a vehicle being driven for a school purpose by a school employee or by his or her designee, or at a school-sponsored activity or athletic event:

- 1. Use of violence, force, coercion, threat, intimidation, or similar conduct in a manner that constitutes a substantial interference with school purposes;
- Willfully causing or attempting to cause substantial damage to property, stealing or attempting to steal property of substantial value, or repeated damage or theft involving property;
- Causing or attempting to cause personal injury to a school employee, to a school volunteer, or to any student. Personal injury caused by accident, self-defense, or other action undertaken on the reasonable belief that it was necessary to protect some other person shall not constitute a violation of this subdivision;
- 4. Threatening or intimidating any student for the purpose of or with the intent of obtaining money or anything of value from such student;
- 5. Knowingly possessing, handling, or transmitting any object or material that is ordinarily or generally considered a weapon (see also board policy on weapons and firearms);
- 6. Engaging in the unlawful possession, selling, dispensing, or use of a controlled substance or an imitation controlled substance, as defined in section 28-401, a substance represented to be a controlled substance, or alcoholic liquor as defined in

section 53-103.02 or being under the influence of a controlled substance or alcoholic liquor (note: the term "under the influence" for school purposes has a less strict meaning than it does under criminal law; for school purposes, the term means any level of impairment and includes even the odor of alcohol on the breath or person of a student; also, it includes being impaired by reason of the abuse of any material used as a stimulant);

- 7. Public indecency as defined in section 28-806, except that this prohibition shall apply only to students at least twelve years of age but less than nineteen years of age;
- 8. Engaging in bullying as defined in section 79-2,137 and in these policies;
- 9. Sexually assaulting or attempting to sexually assault any person if a complaint has been filed by a prosecutor in a court of competent jurisdiction alleging that the student has sexually assaulted or attempted to sexually assault any person, including sexual assaults or attempted sexual assaults that occur off school grounds not at a school function, activity, or event. For purposes of this subdivision, sexual assault means sexual assault in the first degree as defined in section 28-319, sexual assault in the second or third degree as defined in section 28-320, sexual assault of a child in the first degree as defined in section 28-320.01, or sexual assault of a child in the first degree as defined in section 28-319.01, as such sections now provide or may hereafter from time to time be amended;
- 10. Engaging in any other activity forbidden by the laws of the State of Nebraska which activity constitutes a danger to other students or interferes with school purposes; or
- 11. A repeated violation of any of the following rules, or a single violation if the conduct amounts to a criminal act, if such violations constitute a substantial interference with school purposes:
 - a. The use of language, written or oral, or conduct, including gestures, which is profane or abusive to students or staff members. Profane or abusive language or conduct includes, but is not limited to, that which is commonly understood and intended to be derogatory toward a group or individual based upon race, sex, national origin, or religion;
 - b. Dressing or grooming in a manner which violates the school district's dress code and/or is dangerous to the student's health and safety, a danger to the health and safety of others, or which is disruptive, distracting or indecent to the extent that it interferes with the learning and educational process;
 - c. Violating school bus rules as set by the school district or district staff;
 - d. Possessing, using, selling, or dispensing tobacco, drug paraphernalia, an electronic nicotine delivery system, or a tobacco imitation substance or packaging, regardless of form, including cigars, cigarettes, chewing tobacco, and any other form of tobacco, tobacco derivative product or imitation, or electronic cigarettes, vapor pens, etc.;
 - e. Possessing, using, selling, or dispensing any drug paraphernalia or imitation of a controlled substance regardless of whether the actual substance possessed is a controlled substance by Nebraska law;
 - f. Possession of pornography;
 - g. Sexting or the possession of sexting images (a combination of sex and texting the act of sending sexually explicit messages or photos electronically);
 - h. Engaging in initiations, defined as any ritualistic expectations, requirements, or activities placed upon new members of a school organization for the purpose of admission into the organization, even if those activities do not rise to the level of

- "hazing" as defined below. Initiations are prohibited except by permission of the superintendent;
- i. Engaging in hazing as defined by state law and this policy. Hazing is defined as any activity by which a person intentionally or recklessly endangers the physical or mental health or safety of an individual for the purpose of initiation into. admission into, affiliation with, or continued membership in any school organization. Under state criminal law, hazing activities include, but are not limited to, whipping, beating, branding, an act of sexual penetration, an exposure of the genitals of the body done with the intent to affront or alarm any person, a lewd fondling or caressing of the body of another person, forced and prolonged calisthenics, prolonged exposure to the elements, forced consumption of any food, liquor, beverage, drug, or harmful substance not generally intended for human consumption, prolonged sleep deprivation, or any brutal treatment or the performance of any unlawful act that endangers the physical or mental health or safety of any person. For purposes of school rules, hazing also includes any activity expected of someone joining a group, team, or activity that humiliates, degrades or risks emotional and/or physical harm, regardless of the person's willingness to participate; personal servitude; restrictions on personal hygiene; yelling, swearing and insulting new members/rookies; being forced to wear embarrassing or humiliating attire in public; consumption of vile substances or smearing of such on one's skin; binge drinking and drinking games; sexual simulation and sexual assault;
- j. Bullying which shall include cyber-bullying, defined as the use of the internet, including but not limited to social networking sites such as Facebook, cell phones or other devices to send, post or text message images and material intended to hurt or embarrass another person. This may include, but is not limited to; continuing to send e-mail to someone who has said they want no further contact with the sender; sending or posting threats, sexual remarks or pejorative labels (i.e., hate speech); ganging up on victims by making them the subject of ridicule in forums, and posting false statements as fact intended to humiliate the victim; disclosure of personal data, such as the victim's real name, address, or school at websites or forums; posing as the identity of the victim for the purpose of publishing material in their name that defames or ridicules them; sending threatening and harassing text, instant messages or emails to the victims; and posting or sending rumors or gossip to instigate others to dislike and gang up on the target;
- k. Violation of the district's computer acceptable computer use policy are subject to discipline, up to and including expulsion;
- Knowingly possessing, handling, or transmitting any object or material that is ordinarily or generally considered a simulated or "look-a-like" weapon;
- m. Using any object to simulate possession of a weapon; and
- n. Knowingly making a false statement or knowingly submitting false information during the Title IX grievance process or any other school investigation or making a materially false statement in bad faith in the course of a Title IX grievance proceeding or any other school investigation; and
- o. Any other violation of a rule or regulation established by a school district staff member pursuant to authority delegated by the board.

The length of any suspension, expulsion, or mandatory reassignment shall be as provided or allowed by law.

Reporting Requirement to Law Enforcement

Violations of this section will result in a report to law enforcement if:

- 1. The violation includes possession of a firearm;
- 2. The violation results in child abuse:
- 3. It is a violation of the Nebraska Criminal Code that the administration believes cannot be adequately addressed by discipline from the school district;
- 4. It is a violation of the Nebraska Criminal Code that endangers the health and welfare of staff or students; or
- 5. It is a violation of the Nebraska Criminal Code that interferes with school purposes.

Due Process Afforded to Students Facing Long-term Suspension or Expulsion

The following procedures shall be followed with regard to any long-term suspension, expulsion or mandatory reassignment.

- 1. On the date of the decision to discipline, the Principal shall file with the Superintendent a written charge and a summary of the evidence supporting such charge.
- 2. The Principal shall serve the student and the student's parents or guardian with a written notice by registered or certified mail or personal service within two school days of the date of the decision to recommend long-term suspension or expulsion. The notice shall include the following:
 - a. The rule or standard of conduct allegedly violated and the acts of the student alleged to constitute a cause for long-term suspension, expulsion, or mandatory reassignment, including a summary of the evidence to be presented against the student;
 - b. The penalty, if any, which the principal has recommended in the charge and any other penalty to which the student may be subject;
 - c. A statement that, before long-term suspension, expulsion, or mandatory reassignment for disciplinary purposes can be invoked, the student has a right to a hearing, upon request, on the specified charges;
 - d. A description of the hearing procedures provided by the act, along with procedures for appealing any decision rendered at the hearing;
 - e. A statement that the principal, legal counsel for the school, the student, the student's parent, or the student's representative or guardian has the right (i) to examine the student's academic and disciplinary records and any affidavits to be used at the hearing concerning the alleged misconduct and (ii) to know the identity of the witnesses to appear at the hearing and the substance of their testimony; and

- f. A form on which the student, the student's parent, or the student's guardian may request a hearing, to be signed by such parties and delivered to the principal or superintendent in person or by registered or certified mail.
- 3. When a notice of intent to discipline a student by long-term suspension, expulsion, or mandatory reassignment is filed with the superintendent, the student may be suspended by the principal until the date the long-term suspension, expulsion, or mandatory reassignment takes effect if no hearing is requested or, if a hearing is requested, the date the hearing examiner makes the report of his or her findings and a recommendation of the action to be taken to the superintendent, if the principal determines that the student must be suspended immediately to prevent or substantially reduce the risk of (a) interference with an educational function or school purpose or (b) a personal injury to the student himself or herself, other students, school employees, or school volunteers.
- 4. Nothing in this policy shall preclude the student, student's parents, guardian or representative from discussing and settling the matter with appropriate school personnel prior to the hearing stage.
- 5. If a hearing is requested within five days after receipt of the notice, the Superintendent shall appoint a hearing officer who shall follow the "hearing procedures" outlined below.
- 6. If a hearing is requested more than five school days following the receipt of the written notice, but not more than thirty calendar days after receipt, the Superintendent shall appoint a hearing officer who shall follow the "hearing procedures" outlined below, except that the time constraints set forth may differ as provided by law and this policy. The student shall be entitled to a hearing but the consequence imposed may continue in effect pending final determination.
- 7. If a request for hearing is not received within thirty calendar days following the mailing or delivery of the written notice, the student shall not be entitled to a hearing.

In the event a hearing is requested, the hearing, hearing procedures, the student's rights and any appeals or judicial review permitted by law shall be governed by the applicable provisions of the Nebraska Student Discipline Act (Neb. Rev. Stat. § 79-254 to 79-294). The school district will provide parents with copies of the relevant statutes upon request.

Section Four Title IX Policy

It is the policy of the school district that no person shall, on the basis of sex, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subject to discrimination under any of the school district's programs or activities. The district is required by Title IX (20 U.S.C. § 1681) and 34 C.F.R. part 106 to not discriminate in such a manner.

1. Title IX Coordinator

- 1.1. **Designation.** The district will designate and authorize at least one employee to coordinate its efforts to comply with its responsibilities under this policy, who will be referred to as the "Title IX Coordinator." The district will notify applicants for admission and employment, students, parents or legal guardians of students, employees, and all unions or professional organizations holding collective bargaining or professional agreements with the district, of the name or title, office address, electronic mail address, and telephone number of the Title IX Coordinator. Any person may report sex discrimination, including sexual harassment (whether or not the person reporting is the person alleged to be the victim of conduct that could constitute sex discrimination or sexual harassment). This report may be made by any means, including but not limited to, in person, by mail, by telephone, or by electronic mail, using the contact information listed for the Title IX Coordinator, or by any other means that results in the Title IX Coordinator receiving the person's verbal or written report. Such a report may be made at any time (including during non-business hours).
- **2. Definitions.** As used in this policy, the following terms are defined as follows:
 - 2.1. **Actual knowledge** means notice of sexual harassment or allegations of sexual harassment to any district employee. Imputation of knowledge based solely on vicarious liability or constructive notice is insufficient to constitute actual knowledge. This standard is not met when the only district employee with actual knowledge is the respondent (as that term is defined below). "Notice" as used in this paragraph includes, but is not limited to, a report of sexual harassment to the Title IX Coordinator as described in subsection 1.1 above.
 - 2.2. **Complainant** means an individual who is alleged to be the victim of conduct that could constitute sexual harassment.
 - 2.3. **Formal complaint** means a document filed by a complainant or signed by the Title IX Coordinator alleging sexual harassment against a respondent and requesting that the district investigate the allegation of sexual harassment. The only district official who is authorized to initiate the Grievance Process for Formal Complaints of Sexual Harassment against a respondent is the Title IX Coordinator (by signing a formal complaint). At the time of filing a formal complaint with the district, a complainant must be participating in or attempting to participate in the district's education program or activity. A formal complaint may be filed with the Title IX Coordinator in person, by mail, or by electronic mail, by using the contact information required to be listed for the Title IX Coordinator under subsection 1.1 above, and by any additional method designated by the district. As used in this

paragraph, the phrase "document filed by a complainant" means a document or electronic submission (such as by electronic mail or through an online portal provided for this purpose by the district) that contains the complainant's physical or digital signature, or otherwise indicates that the complainant is the person filing the formal complaint. Where the Title IX Coordinator signs a formal complaint, the Title IX Coordinator is not a complainant or otherwise a party under this policy or under 34 C.F.R. part 106, and will comply with the requirements of this policy and 34 C.F.R. part 106, including subsections 5.1.3–5.1.4 and 34 C.F.R. § 106.45(b)(1)(iii).

- 2.4. **Respondent** means an individual who has been reported to be the perpetrator of conduct that could constitute sexual harassment.
- 2.5. **Consent** for purposes of this policy means the willingness in fact for conduct to occur. An individual may, as a result of age, incapacity, disability, lack of information, or other circumstances be incapable of providing consent to some or all sexual conduct or activity. Neither verbal nor physical resistance is required to establish that an individual did not consent. District officials will consider the totality of the circumstances in determining whether there was consent for any specific conduct. Consent may be revoked or withdrawn at any time.
- 2.6. **Sexual harassment** means conduct on the basis of sex that satisfies one or more of the following:
- 2.6.1. An employee of the district conditioning the provision of an aid, benefit, or service of the district on an individual's participation in unwelcome sexual conduct;
- 2.6.2. Unwelcome conduct determined by a reasonable person to be so severe, pervasive, and objectively offensive that it effectively denies a person equal access to the district's education program or activity;
- 2.6.3. **Sexual assault**, as defined in 20 U.S.C. § 1092(f)(6)(A)(v), which means an offense classified as a forcible or nonforcible sex offense under the uniform crime reporting system of the Federal Bureau of Investigation:
 - 2.6.3.1. **Sex Offenses, Forcible**—Any sexual act directed against another person, without the consent of the victim including instances where the victim is incapable of giving consent.
 - 2.6.3.1.1. Rape— (Except Statutory Rape) The carnal knowledge of a person, without the consent of the victim, including instances where the victim is incapable of giving consent because of his/her age or because of his/her temporary or permanent mental or physical incapacity.
 - 2.6.3.1.2. **Sodomy**—Oral or anal sexual intercourse with another person, without the consent of the victim, including instances where the victim is incapable of giving consent because of

- his/her age or because of his/her temporary or permanent mental or physical incapacity
- 2.6.3.1.3. **Sexual Assault With An Object**—To use an object or instrument to unlawfully penetrate, however slightly, the genital or anal opening of the body of another person, without the consent of the victim, including instances where the victim is incapable of giving consent because of his/her age or because of his/her temporary or permanent mental or physical incapacity
- 2.6.3.1.4. **Fondling**—The touching of the private body parts of another person for the purpose of sexual gratification, without the consent of the victim, including instances where the victim is incapable of giving consent because of his/her age or because of his/her temporary or permanent mental or physical incapacity
- 2.6.3.2. **Sex Offenses, Non-forcible** (Except Prostitution Offenses) Unlawful, non-forcible sexual intercourse.
 - 2.6.3.2.1. **Incest**—Non-Forcible sexual intercourse between persons who are related to each other within the degrees wherein marriage is prohibited by law
 - 2.6.3.2.2. **Statutory Rape**—Non-Forcible sexual intercourse by a person at least nineteen years of age with a person who is under sixteen years of age
- 2.6.4. **Dating violence**, as defined in 34 U.S.C. § 12291(a) (10), which means violence committed by a person—
 - 2.6.4.1. who is or has been in a social relationship of a romantic or intimate nature with the victim; and
 - 2.6.4.2. where the existence of such a relationship shall be determined based on a consideration of the following factors:
 - 2.6.4.2.1. The length of the relationship.
 - 2.6.4.2.2. The type of relationship.
 - 2.6.4.2.3. The frequency of interaction between the persons involved in the relationship.
- 2.6.5. **Domestic violence**, as defined in 34 U.S.C. § 12291(a)(8), which includes felony or misdemeanor crimes of violence committed by a current or former spouse or intimate partner of the victim, by a person with whom the victim shares a child in common, by

a person who is cohabitating with or has cohabitated with the victim as a spouse or intimate partner, by a person similarly situated to a spouse of the victim under the domestic or family violence laws of the jurisdiction receiving grant monies, or by any other person against an adult or youth victim who is protected from that person's acts under the domestic or family violence laws of the jurisdiction.

- 2.6.6. **Stalking**, as defined in 34 U.S.C. § 12291(a) (30), which means engaging in a course of conduct directed at a specific person that would cause a reasonable person to—
 - 2.6.6.1. fear for his or her safety or the safety of others; or
 - 2.6.6.2. suffer substantial emotional distress.
 - Supportive measures mean non-disciplinary, non-punitive individualized services 2.7. offered as appropriate, as reasonably available, and without fee or charge to the complainant or the respondent before or after the filing of a formal complaint or where no formal complaint has been filed. Such measures are designed to restore or preserve equal access to the district's education program or activity without unreasonably burdening the other party, including measures designed to protect the safety of all parties or the district's educational environment, or deter sexual harassment. measures may include counseling, extensions of deadlines or other course-related adjustments, modifications of work or class schedules, campus escort services, mutual restrictions on contact between the parties, changes in work or housing locations, leaves of absence, increased security and monitoring of certain areas of the campus, and other similar measures. The district will maintain as confidential any supportive measures provided to the complainant or respondent, to the extent that maintaining such confidentiality would not impair the ability of the district to provide the supportive The Title IX Coordinator is responsible for coordinating the effective measures. implementation of supportive measures.

3. Discrimination Not Involving Sexual Harassment.

- 3.1. **General Prohibition.** Except as provided elsewhere in Title IX, 34 C.F.R. part 106, or this policy, no person shall, on the basis of sex, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any academic, extracurricular, research, occupational training, or other education program or activity operated by the district.
- 3.2. **Specific Prohibitions.** Except as provided elsewhere in Title IX, 34 C.F.R. part 106, or this policy, in providing any aid, benefit, or service to a student, the district will not on the basis of sex:
- 3.2.1. Treat one person differently from another in determining whether such person satisfies any requirement or condition for the provision of such aid, benefit, or service;
- 3.2.2. Provide different aid, benefits, or services or provide aid, benefits, or services in a different manner;

- 3.2.3. Deny any person any such aid, benefit, or service;
- 3.2.4. Subject any person to separate or different rules of behavior, sanctions, or other treatment;
- 3.2.5. Apply any rule concerning the domicile or residence of a student or applicant;
- 3.2.6. Aid or perpetuate discrimination against any person by providing significant assistance to any agency, organization, or person which discriminates on the basis of sex in providing any aid, benefit or service to students or employees;
- 3.2.7. Otherwise limit any person in the enjoyment of any right, privilege, advantage, or opportunity.
 - 3.3. **Complaint Procedure.** All complaints regarding any alleged discrimination on the basis of sex, including without limitation violations of this policy, 34 C.F.R. part 106, Title IX, Title VII, or other state or federal law—when the alleged discrimination does not arise from or relate to an allegation of sexual harassment as defined in subsection 2.6 above—shall be addressed pursuant to the district's general complaint procedure.

4. Response to Sexual Harassment

- 4.1. **Reporting Sexual Harassment.** Any person who witnesses an act of unlawful sexual harassment is encouraged to report it to the District's Title IX Coordinator. No person will be retaliated against based on any report of suspected sexual harassment or retaliation. Any District employee who receives a report of sexual harassment or has actual knowledge of sexual harassment must convey that information to the Title IX Coordinator as soon as reasonably practicable, but in no case later than the end of the following school day.
- 4.2. General Response to Sexual Harassment. When the district has actual knowledge of sexual harassment in its education program or activity against a person in the United States, the district will respond promptly in a manner that is not deliberately indifferent. The district will be deemed to be deliberately indifferent only if its response to sexual harassment is clearly unreasonable in light of the known circumstances. For the purposes of this policy "education program or activity" includes locations, events, or circumstances over which the district exercised substantial control over both the respondent and the context in which the sexual harassment occurs. The district's response will treat complainants and respondents equitably by offering supportive measures as defined in subsection 2.7 above to a complainant, and by following the grievance process described in section 5 below before the imposition of any disciplinary sanctions or other actions that are not supportive measures, against a respondent. The Title IX Coordinator will promptly contact the complainant to discuss the availability of supportive measures, consider the complainant's wishes with respect to supportive measures, inform the complainant of the availability of supportive measures with or without the filing of a formal complaint, and explain to the complainant the process for filing a formal complaint.

- 4.3. **Emergency Removal.** Nothing in this policy precludes the district from removing a respondent from the district's education program or activity on an emergency basis, provided that the district undertakes an individualized safety and risk analysis, and determines that an immediate threat to the physical health or safety of any student or other individual arising from the allegations of sexual harassment justifies removal. In the event that the district so removes a respondent on an emergency basis, then the district will provide the respondent with notice and an opportunity to challenge the decision immediately following the removal. This provision may not be construed to modify any rights under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, or the Americans with Disabilities Act.
- 4.4. **Administrative Leave.** Nothing in this policy precludes the district from placing a non-student employee respondent on administrative leave during the pendency of a grievance process that complies with section 5 below. This provision may not be construed to modify any rights under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 or the Americans with Disabilities Act.
- 4.5. **General Response Not Conditioned on Formal Complaint.** With or without a formal complaint, the district will comply with the obligations and procedures described in this section 4.
- 5. Grievance Process for Formal Complaints of Sexual Harassment.
 - 5.1. **General Requirements**.
 - 5.1.1. **Equitable Treatment.** The district will treat complainants and respondents equitably by providing remedies to a complainant where a determination of responsibility for sexual harassment has been made against the respondent, and by following the grievance process described in this section 5 before the imposition of any disciplinary sanctions or other actions that are not supportive measures against a respondent. Remedies will be designed to restore or preserve equal access to the district's education program or activity. Remedies may include the same individualized services described in subsection 2.7 as "supportive measures"; however, remedies need not be non-disciplinary or non-punitive and need not avoid burdening the respondent.
 - 5.1.2. **Objective Evaluation.** This grievance process requires an objective evaluation of all relevant evidence—including both inculpatory and exculpatory evidence. Credibility determinations may not be based on a person's status as a complainant, respondent, or witness.
 - 5.1.3. **Absence of Conflicts of Interest or Bias.** The district will require that any individual designated by a recipient as a Title IX Coordinator, investigator, decision-maker, or any person designated by a recipient to facilitate an informal resolution process, not have a conflict of interest or bias for or against complainants or respondents generally or an individual complainant or respondent.

- 5.1.4. **Training.** The district will ensure that all individuals or entities described in this Training section 5.1.4 receive training as provided below. Any materials used to train these individuals will not rely on sex stereotypes and will promote impartial investigations and adjudications of formal complaints of sexual harassment.
 - 5.1.4.1. **All District Employees and Board Members**. All district employees and board members will be trained on how to identify and report sexual harassment.
 - 5.1.4.2. Title IX Coordinators, Investigators, Decision-Makers, or Informal Resolution Facilitators. The district will ensure that Title IX Coordinators, investigators, decision-makers, or any person designated by the district to facilitate an informal resolution process receive training on:
 - 5.1.4.2.1. The definition of sexual harassment in subsection 2.6;
 - 5.1.4.2.2. The scope of the district's education program or activity;
 - 5.1.4.2.3. How to conduct an investigation and grievance process including hearings, appeals, and informal resolution processes, as applicable; and
 - 5.1.4.2.4. How to serve impartially, including by avoiding prejudgment of the facts at issue, conflicts of interest, and bias.
 - 5.1.4.3. **Decision-Makers.** The district will ensure that decision-makers receive training on issues of relevance of questions and evidence, including when questions and evidence about the complainant's sexual predisposition or prior sexual behavior are not relevant, as set forth in subsection 5.6.
 - 5.1.4.4. **Investigators.** The district will also ensure that investigators receive training on issues of relevance to create an investigative report that fairly summarizes relevant evidence, as set forth in subsection 5.5.8.
- 5.1.5. **Presumption.** It is presumed that the respondent is not responsible for the alleged conduct until a determination regarding responsibility is made at the conclusion of the grievance process.
- 5.1.6. Reasonably Prompt Time Frames. This grievance process shall include reasonably prompt time frames for conclusion of the grievance process, including reasonably prompt time frames for filing and resolving appeals and informal resolution processes if the district offers informal resolution processes. The process shall also allow for the temporary delay of the grievance process or the limited extension of time frames for good cause with written notice to the complainant and the respondent of the delay or extension and the reasons for the action. Good cause may include considerations such as the absence of a party, a party's advisor, or a

- witness; concurrent law enforcement activity; or the need for language assistance or accommodation of disabilities.
- 5.1.7. Range of Possible Sanctions and Remedies. Following a determination of responsibility, the district may impose disciplinary sanctions and remedies in conformance with this and the district's student discipline policy, and other state and federal laws. Depending upon the circumstances, these policies provide for disciplinary sanctions and remedies up to and including expulsion.
- 5.1.8. **Range of Supportive Measures**. The range of supportive measures available to complainants and respondents include those listed in subsection 2.7.
- 5.1.9. **Respect for Privileged Information.** The district will not require, allow, rely upon, or otherwise use questions or evidence that constitute, or seek disclosure of, information protected under a legally recognized privilege, unless the person holding such privilege has waived the privilege.
 - 5.2. **Notice of Allegations.**
- 5.2.1. **Initial Notice.** Upon receipt of a formal complaint, the district will provide the following written notice to the parties who are known:
 - 5.2.1.1. A copy of this policy.
 - 5.2.1.2. Notice of the allegations of sexual harassment potentially constituting sexual harassment as defined in subsection 2.6, including sufficient details known at the time and with sufficient time to prepare a response before any initial interview. Sufficient details include the identities of the parties involved in the incident, if known, the conduct allegedly constituting sexual harassment, and the date and location of the alleged incident, if known. The written notice will include a statement that the respondent is presumed not responsible for the alleged conduct and that a determination regarding responsibility is made at the conclusion of the grievance process. The written notice will inform the parties that they may have an advisor of their choice, who may be, but is not required to be, an attorney, under subsection 5.5.5, and may inspect and review evidence under subsection 5.5.5. The written notice will inform the parties of any provision in the district's code of conduct that prohibits knowingly making false statements or knowingly submitting false information during the grievance process.
- 5.2.2. **Supplemental Notice.** If, in the course of an investigation, the district decides to investigate allegations about the complainant or respondent that are not included in the Initial Notice described above, the district will provide notice of the additional allegations to the parties whose identities are known.

5.3. Dismissal of Formal Complaint.

- 5.3.1. The district will investigate the allegations in a formal complaint.
- 5.3.2. **Mandatory Dismissals.** The district <u>must</u> dismiss a formal complaint if the conduct alleged in the formal complaint:
 - 5.3.2.1. Would not constitute sexual harassment as defined in subsection 2.6 Even if proved;
 - 5.3.2.2. Did not occur in the district's education program or activity; or
 - 5.3.2.3. Did not occur against a person in the United States.
- 5.3.3. **Discretionary Dismissals**. The district <u>may</u> dismiss the formal complaint or any allegations therein, if at any time during the investigation or hearing:
 - 5.3.3.1. The complainant notifies the Title IX Coordinator in writing that the complainant would like to withdraw the formal complaint or any allegations therein;
 - 5.3.3.2. The respondent is no longer enrolled in or employed by the district; or
 - 5.3.3.3. Specific circumstances prevent the district from gathering evidence sufficient to reach a determination as to the formal complaint or allegations therein.
- 5.3.4. Upon a dismissal required or permitted pursuant to subsections 5.3.2 or 5.3.3 above, the district will promptly send written notice of the dismissal and an explanation of that action simultaneously to the parties.
- 5.3.5. Dismissal of a formal complaint under this policy does not preclude the district from taking action under another provision of the district's code of conduct or pursuant to another district policy.
- 5.4. **Consolidation of Formal Complaints.** The district may consolidate formal complaints as to allegations of sexual harassment against more than one respondent, or by more than one complainant against one or more respondents, or by one party against the other party, where the allegations of sexual harassment arise out of the same facts or circumstances. Where a grievance process involves more than one complainant or more than one respondent, references in this policy to the singular "party," "complainant," or "respondent" include the plural, as applicable.
- 5.5. **Investigation of Formal Complaint.** When investigating a formal complaint and throughout the grievance process, the district will:

- 5.5.1. Designate and authorize one or more persons (which need not be district employees) as investigator(s) to conduct the district's investigation of a formal complaint;
- 5.5.2. Ensure that the burden of proof and the burden of gathering evidence sufficient to reach a determination regarding responsibility rest on the district and not on the parties provided that the district cannot access, consider, disclose, or otherwise use a party's records that are made or maintained by a physician, psychiatrist, psychologist, or other recognized professional or paraprofessional acting in the professional's or paraprofessional's capacity, or assisting in that capacity, and which are made and maintained in connection with the provision of treatment to the party, unless the district obtains that party's voluntary, written consent to do so for a grievance process under this section (if a party is not an "eligible student," as defined in 34 CFR 99.3, then the district will obtain the voluntary, written consent of a "parent," as defined in 34 CFR 99.3);
- 5.5.3. Provide an equal opportunity for the parties to present witnesses, including fact and expert witnesses, and other inculpatory and exculpatory evidence;
- 5.5.4. Not restrict the ability of either party to discuss the allegations under investigation or to gather and present relevant evidence;
- 5.5.5. Provide the parties with the same opportunities to have others present during any grievance proceeding, including the opportunity to be accompanied to any related meeting or proceeding by the advisor of their choice, who may be, but is not required to be, an attorney, and not limit the choice or presence of advisor for either the complainant or respondent in any meeting or grievance proceeding; however, the district may establish restrictions regarding the extent to which the advisor may participate in the proceedings, as long as the restrictions apply equally to both parties;
- 5.5.6. Provide, to a party whose participation is invited or expected, written notice of the date, time, location, participants, and purpose of all hearings, investigative interviews, or other meetings, with sufficient time for the party to prepare to participate;
- 5.5.7. Provide both parties an equal opportunity to inspect and review any evidence obtained as part of the investigation that is directly related to the allegations raised in a formal complaint, including the evidence upon which the district does not intend to rely in reaching a determination regarding responsibility and inculpatory or exculpatory evidence whether obtained from a party or other source, so that each party can meaningfully respond to the evidence prior to conclusion of the investigation. Prior to completion of the investigative report, the district will send to each party and the party's advisor, if any, the evidence subject to inspection and review in an electronic format or a hard copy, and the parties will have at least 10 calendar days to submit a written response, which the investigator will consider prior to completion of the investigative report; and

- 5.5.8. Create an investigative report that fairly summarizes relevant evidence and, at least 10 calendar days prior to the time of determination regarding responsibility, send to each party and the party's advisor, if any, the investigative report in an electronic format or a hard copy, for their review and written response.
- 5.6. **Exchange of Written Questions.** After the district has sent the investigative report to the parties pursuant to subsection 5.5.8, but before reaching a determination regarding responsibility, the decision-maker(s) will afford each party the opportunity to submit written, relevant questions that a party wants asked of any party or witness, provide each party with the answers, and allow for additional, limited follow-up questions from each party. Questions and evidence about the complainant's sexual predisposition or prior sexual behavior are not relevant, unless such questions and evidence about the complainant's prior sexual behavior are offered to prove that someone other than the respondent committed the conduct alleged by the complainant, or if the questions and evidence concern specific incidents of the complainant's prior sexual behavior with respect to the respondent and are offered to prove consent. The decision-maker(s) will explain to the party proposing the questions any decision to exclude a question as not relevant.

5.7. **Determination Regarding Responsibility**

- 5.7.1. **Decision-Maker(s).** The decision-maker(s) cannot be the same person as the Title IX Coordinator or the investigator(s).
- 5.7.2. Written Determination. The decision-maker(s) will issue a written determination regarding responsibility. To reach this determination, the decision-maker(s) will apply the preponderance of the evidence standard. The written determination will include:
 - 5.7.2.1. Identification of the allegations potentially constituting sexual harassment as defined in subsection 2.6:
 - 5.7.2.2. A description of the procedural steps taken from the receipt of the formal complaint through the determination, including any notifications to the parties, interviews with parties and witnesses, site visits, methods used to gather other evidence, and hearings held;
 - 5.7.2.3. Findings of fact supporting the determination;
 - 5.7.2.4. Conclusions regarding the application of the district's code of conduct to the facts;
 - 5.7.2.5. A statement of, and rationale for, the result as to each allegation, including a determination regarding responsibility, any disciplinary sanctions the district imposes on the respondent, and whether remedies designed to restore or preserve equal access to the district's education program or activity will be provided by the district to the complainant; and

- 5.7.2.6. The district's procedures and permissible bases for the complainant and respondent to appeal.
- 5.7.3. The district will provide the written determination to the parties simultaneously. The determination regarding responsibility becomes final either on the date that the district provides the parties with the written determination of the result of the appeal, if an appeal is filed, or if an appeal is not filed, the date on which an appeal would no longer be considered timely.
- 5.7.4. The Title IX Coordinator is responsible for effective implementation of any remedies.
- 5.8. **Appeals**. The district will offer both parties the opportunity to appeal from a determination regarding responsibility, and from the district's dismissal of a formal complaint or any allegations therein, on the grounds identified below.
 - 5.8.1. **Time for Appeal.** Appeals may only be initiated by submitting a written Notice of Appeal to the Office of the Superintendent of Schools within three calendar days of the date of the respective written determination of responsibility or dismissal from which the appeal is taken. The Notice of Appeal must include (a) the name of the party or parties making the appeal, (b) the determination, dismissal, or portion thereof being appealed, and (c) a concise statement of the specific grounds (from subsection 5.8.2 below) upon which the appeal is based. A party's failure to timely submit a Notice of Appeal will be deemed a waiver of the party's right to appeal under this policy, 34 C.F.R. part, 106, and Title IX.
 - 5.8.2. **Grounds for Appeal.** Appeals from a determination regarding responsibility, and from the district's dismissal of a formal complaint or any allegations therein, are limited to the following grounds:
 - 5.8.2.1. Procedural irregularity that affected the outcome of the matter;
 - 5.8.2.2. New evidence that was not reasonably available at the time the determination regarding responsibility or dismissal was made, that could affect the outcome of the matter; and
 - 5.8.2.3. The Title IX Coordinator, investigator(s), or decision-maker(s) had a conflict of interest or bias for or against complainants or respondents generally or the individual complainant or respondent that affected the outcome of the matter.
 - 5.8.3. As to all appeals, the district will:
 - 5.8.3.1. Notify the other party in writing when an appeal is filed and implement appeal procedures equally for both parties;

- 5.8.3.2. Ensure that the decision-maker(s) for the appeal is not the same person as the decision-maker(s) that reached the determination regarding responsibility or dismissal, the investigator(s), or the Title IX Coordinator;
- 5.8.3.3. Ensure that the decision-maker(s) for the appeal complies with the standards set forth in subsections 5.1.3–5.1.4.
- 5.8.3.4. Give both parties a reasonable, equal opportunity to submit a written statement in support of, or challenging, the outcome;
- 5.8.3.5. Issue a written decision describing the result of the appeal and the rationale for the result; and
- 5.8.3.6. Provide the written decision simultaneously to both parties.
- 5.9. **Informal Resolution.** The district will not require as a condition of enrollment or continuing enrollment, or employment or continuing employment, or enjoyment of any other right, waiver of the right to an investigation and adjudication of formal complaints of sexual harassment consistent with this section. Similarly, the district will not require the parties to participate in an informal resolution process under this section and may not offer an informal resolution process unless a formal complaint is filed. However, at any time prior to reaching a determination regarding responsibility the district may facilitate an informal resolution process, such as mediation, that does not involve a full investigation and adjudication, provided that the district:
 - 5.9.1. Provides to the parties a written notice disclosing:
 - 5.9.1.1. The allegations;
 - 5.9.1.2. The requirements of the informal resolution process including the circumstances under which it precludes the parties from resuming a formal complaint arising from the same allegations;
 - 5.9.1.3. That at any time prior to agreeing to a resolution, any party has the right to withdraw from the informal resolution process and resume the grievance process with respect to the formal complaint; and
 - 5.9.1.4. Any consequences resulting from participating in the informal resolution process, including the records that will be maintained or could be shared;
 - 5.9.2. Obtains the parties' voluntary, written consent to the informal resolution process; and
 - 5.9.3. Does not offer or facilitate an informal resolution process to resolve allegations that an employee sexually harassed a student.

5.10. **Recordkeeping**.

- 5.10.1. The district will maintain for a period of seven years records of:
 - 5.10.1.1. Each sexual harassment investigation including any determination regarding responsibility, any disciplinary sanctions imposed on the respondent, and any remedies provided to the complainant designed to restore or preserve equal access to the district's education program or activity;
 - 5.10.1.2. Any appeal and the result therefrom;
 - 5.10.1.3. Any informal resolution and the result therefrom; and
 - 5.10.1.4. All materials used to train Title IX Coordinators, investigators, decision-makers, and any person who facilitates an informal resolution process. The district will make these training materials publicly available on its website, or if the district does not maintain a website then the district will make these materials available upon request for inspection by members of the public.
- 5.10.2. For each response required under section 4, the district will create, and maintain for a period of seven years, records of any actions, including any supportive measures, taken in response to a report or formal complaint of sexual harassment. In each instance, the district will document the basis for its conclusion that its response was not deliberately indifferent, and document that it has taken measures designed to restore or preserve equal access to the district's education program or activity. If the district does not provide a complainant with supportive measures, then the district will document the reasons why such a response was not clearly unreasonable in light of the known circumstances. The documentation of certain bases or measures does not limit the district in the future from providing additional explanations or detailing additional measures taken.
- **6. Superintendent Authorized to Contract.** The board authorizes the Superintendent to contract for, designate, and appoint individuals to serve in the roles of the district's investigator(s), decision-maker(s), informal resolution facilitator(s), or appellate decision-maker(s) as contemplated by this policy.

7. Access to Classes and Schools.

- 7.1 **General Standard.** Except as provided in this section or otherwise in 34 C.F.R. part 106, the district will not provide or otherwise carry out any of its education programs or activities separately on the basis of sex, or require or refuse participation therein by any of its students on the basis of sex.
 - 7.1.1. **Contact sports in physical education classes.** This section does not prohibit separation of students by sex within physical education classes or activities during

- participation in wrestling, boxing, rugby, ice hockey, football, basketball, and other sports the purpose or major activity of which involves bodily contact.
- 7.1.2. **Ability grouping in physical education classes.** This section does not prohibit grouping of students in physical education classes and activities by ability as assessed by objective standards of individual performance developed and applied without regard to sex.
- 7.1.3. **Human sexuality classes.** Classes or portions of classes that deal primarily with human sexuality may be conducted in separate sessions for boys and girls.
- 7.1.4. **Choruses.** The district may make requirements based on vocal range or quality that may result in a chorus or choruses of one or predominantly onesex.
- 7.2. Classes and Extracurricular Activities. The district may provide nonvocational single-sex classes or extracurricular activities as permitted by 34 C.F.R. part 106.
- **8. Athletics.** It is the policy of the district that no person shall, on the basis of sex, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, be treated differently from another person or otherwise be discriminated against in any interscholastic, club, or intramural athletics offered by the district, and that the district will not provide any such athletics separately on such basis.
 - 8.1. **Separate Teams.** Notwithstanding the foregoing paragraph, the district may operate or sponsor separate teams for members of each sex where selection for such teams is based upon competitive skill or the activity involved is a contact sport.
 - 8.2. **Equal opportunity.** The district will provide equal athletic opportunity for members of both sexes. Unequal aggregate expenditures for members of each sex or unequal expenditures for male and female teams will not constitute noncompliance with this section.
- **9.** Certain Different Treatment on the Basis of Sex Permitted. Nothing herein shall be construed to prohibit the district from treating persons differently on the basis of sex as permitted by Title IX or 34 C.F.R. part 106. For example, and without limiting the foregoing, the district may provide separate toilet, locker room, and shower facilities on the basis of sex, but such facilities provided for students of one sex shall be comparable to such facilities provided for students of the other sex.
- **10. Retaliation Prohibited.** Neither the district nor any other person may intimidate, threaten, coerce, or discriminate against any individual for the purpose of interfering with any right or privilege secured by Title IX, 34 C.F.R. part 106, or this policy, or because the individual has made a report or complaint, testified, assisted, or participated or refused to participate in any manner in an investigation, proceeding, or hearing under this policy. The district will keep confidential the identity of any individual who has made a report or complaint of sex discrimination, including any individual who has made a report or filed a formal complaint of sexual harassment, any complainant, any individual who has been reported to be the perpetrator

of sex discrimination, any respondent, and any witness, except as may be permitted by the FERPA statute, 20 U.S.C. § 1232g, or FERPA regulations, 34 C.F.R. part 99, or as required by law, or to carry out the purposes of 34 C.F.R. part 106, including the conduct of any investigation, hearing, or judicial proceeding arising thereunder. Complaints alleging retaliation may be filed according to shall be addressed pursuant to Board Policy 2006 (Complaint Procedure).

10.1. Specific Circumstances.

- 10.1.1. The exercise of rights protected under the First Amendment does not constitute retaliation prohibited by this section.
- 10.1.2. Charging an individual with a code of conduct violation for making a materially false statement in bad faith in the course of a grievance proceeding under this part does not constitute retaliation prohibited under this section, provided, however, that a determination regarding responsibility, alone, is not sufficient to conclude that any party made a materially false statement in bad faith.
- 11. Notification of Policy. The district will notify applicants for admission and employment, students, parents or legal guardians of students, employees, and all unions or professional organizations holding collective bargaining or professional agreements with the district of the existence of this policy. The requirement to not discriminate, as stated in Title IX and 34 C.F.R. part 106, in the district's education program(s) or activities extends to admission and employment, and inquiries about the application of Title IX and 34 C.F.R. part 106 to the district may be referred to the district's Title IX Coordinator, the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights of the United States Department of Education, or both.
- **12. Publication of Policy.** The district will prominently display on its website, if any, and in each handbook that it makes available to applicants for admission and employment, students, parents or legal guardians of students, employees, and all unions or professional organizations holding collective bargaining or professional agreements with the district, the name or title, office address, electronic mail address, and telephone number of the employee or employees designated as the Title IX Coordinator(s).
- **13. Application Outside the United States.** The requirements of this policy apply only to sex discrimination occurring against a person in the United States.
- **14. Scope of Policy.** Nothing herein shall be construed to be more demanding or more constraining upon the district than the requirements of Title IX (20 U.S.C. § 1681) and 34 C.F.R. part 106. To the extent that the district is in compliance with Title IX and 34 C.F.R. part 106, then all of the district's obligations under this policy shall be deemed to be fulfilled and discharged.

Section Five School Wellness Policy

The school district is committed to providing a school environment that enhances learning and the development of lifelong wellness. The district will use evidence-based strategies to develop, structure, and support student wellness. *

1. Goals for Nutrition Promotion and Education

- a. The district will promote healthy food and beverage choices for all students, as well as encourage participation in school meal programs by such methods as implementing evidence-based healthy food promotion techniques through the school meal programs and promoting foods and beverages that meet or exceed the USDA Smart Snacks in School nutrition standards.
- b. The health curriculum will include information on good nutrition and healthy living habits.
- c. Teachers will incorporate information on nutrition and wellness into the classroom curriculum as appropriate by grade level and ability.
- d. The district encourages parents and guardians to support their children's healthy eating habits by being role models in their own eating habits.
- e. Water will be made available to students throughout the school day.
- f. The district will participate in state and federal child nutrition programs as appropriate.
- g. Students will be provided sufficient time in which to eat school-provided meals.

2. Goals for Physical Activity

- a. The school district's curriculums shall include instruction on physical activity and habits for healthy living.
- b. Staff will provide opportunities for students to engage in physical activities throughout the school day.
- c. The district encourages parents and guardians to support their children's participation in physical activity, to be physically active role models, and to include physical activity in family events.
- d. The district will strive to provide physical activity breaks for all students, recess for elementary students, and before and after school activities, as well as encourage students to use active transport (walking, biking, etc.)

3. Goals for Other School-Based Activities Designed to Promote Student Wellness

- a. The district will provide professional development, support, and resources for staff about student wellness.
- b. The district's lunchrooms will be attractive and well-lighted.

c. The district will allow other health-related entities to use school facilities for activities such as health clinics and screenings so long as the activities meet the district's requirements and criteria for the use of facilities.

4. Standards and Nutrition Guidelines for All Foods and Beverages Sold to Students on the School Campus and During the School Day

- a. The district will ensure that student access to foods and beverages meet federal, state and local laws and guidelines including, but not limited to:
 - USDA National School Lunch and School Breakfast nutrition standards
 - ii. USDA Smart Snacks in School nutrition standards.
- b. The district will offer students a variety of age-appropriate, healthy food and beverage selections with plenty of fruits, vegetables, and whole grains aimed at meeting the nutrition needs of students within their calorie requirements in order to promote student health and reduce childhood obesity.

5. Standards for All Foods and Beverages Provided, But Not Sold to Students During the School Day

The district may provide a list of healthy party ideas or food and beverage alternatives to parents, teachers, and students for classroom parties, rewards and incentives, or classroom snacks. The district discourages the use of food and beverages as a reward or incentive for performance or behavior.

6. Food and Beverage Marketing

Marketing and advertising are only allowed on school grounds or at school activities for foods and beverages that meet or exceed the USDA Smart Snacks in School nutrition standards, except as follows:

- a. This requirement does not apply to marketing that occurs at events outside of school hours such as after school sporting or any other events, including school fundraising events.
- b. The district will not immediately replace menu boards, coolers, tray liners, beverage cups, and other food service equipment with depictions of noncompliant products or logos to comply with the new USDA Smart Snacks in Schools nutrition requirements. All previously purchased products will be used, and all existing contracts honored.
- c. All equipment that currently displays noncompliant marketing materials will not be removed or replaced (e.g., a score board with a Pepsi logo). However, as the district reviews and considers new contracts, and as scoreboards or other such durable equipment are replaced or updated over time, any products that are marketed and advertised will meet or exceed the USDA Smart Snacks in School nutrition standards.

7. Public Participation

Parents, students, representatives of the school food authority, teachers, school health professionals, board members, school administrators, and members of the general public shall be allowed to provide their input to the school district during the wellness policy adoption and review process.

The district will collaborate with public and private entities to promote student wellness.

The district may partner with other individuals or entities in the community to support implementation of this policy.

8. Competitive Foods (Includes Food and Beverages Sold in Vending Machines, School Stores, Fundraisers or in Competition with the National School Lunch and Breakfast Programs)

- a. Except as otherwise allowed by the Nebraska Department of Education (NDE), all foods and beverages sold during the school day as part of a fundraiser or for any other purpose in competition with the National School Lunch and Breakfast Programs must meet the nutrition standards of those programs.
- b. Fundraiser food or beverages are NOT exempt from the USDA Smart Snacks in School nutrition standards. Therefore, if food is sold as a fundraiser:
 - (1) It shall not be sold in competition with school meals in the food service area during the meal service.
 - (2) It shall not be sold or otherwise made available to students anywhere on school premises during the period beginning one half hour prior to the serving period for breakfast and/or lunch and lasting until one half hour after the serving of breakfast and/or lunch.
 - (3) The sale of food items during the school day shall meet the USDA Smart Snacks in School nutrition requirements
 - (4) This restriction does not apply to food sold during non-school hours, weekends, and off-campus fundraising events such as concessions during afterschool sporting events, school plays or concerts; or to bulk food items that are sold for consumption at home. (Ex: frozen pizzas, cookie dough tubs, etc.)

9. Triennial Assessment

The school board shall assess and review this policy at least every three years to determine:

- a. Compliance with this policy;
- b. How this policy compares to NDE model wellness policies;

c. Progress made in attaining the goals of this policy.

The school board will update or modify this policy as appropriate.

10. Public Notice

In addition to identifying the topic on its meeting agenda as required by the Open Meetings Act, the school district will provide notice of this policy at least annually to the public and other stakeholders identified in this policy by one or more of the following methods: on its webpage, in its newsletter, in the student and employee handbooks, newspaper advertisements, direct mailings, electronic mail, and public postings.

In addition to identifying the topic on its meeting agenda as required by the Open Meetings Act, the school district will provide notice of the Triennial Assessment and progress reports towards meeting the goals in this policy using one or more of those same methods.

11. Recordkeeping

The District will retain records to document compliance with the requirements of the wellness policy at the superintendent's office.

12. Operational Responsibility

The superintendent is responsible for coordinating the implementation of this policy and for monitoring the district's progress in meeting the goals established by this policy. The superintendent will periodically report to the board on the district's progress in implementing this policy.

* These strategies include, but are not necessarily limited to, those cited in the Alliance for a Healthier Generation's Model Wellness Policy (Updated 9/2016 to reflect the USDA Final Rule) found at

https://www.healthiergeneration.org/ asset/wtqdwu/14-6372 ModelWellnessPolicy.doc

Section Six Forms and Signature Pages

The section contains forms for students and parents to utilize during the school year. The colored pages are forms that must be completed and returned to the school by **September 5**, **2023**.

Summary of the School Immunization Rules and Regulations

2023-2024

Student Age Group	Required Vaccines
Ages 2 through 5 years enrolled in a school based program not licensed as a child care provider	4 doses of DTaP, DTP, or DT vaccine 3 doses of Polio vaccine 3 doses of Hib vaccine or 1 dose of Hib given at or after 15 months of age 3 doses of pediatric Hepatitis B vaccine, 1 dose of MMR or MMRV given on or after 12 months of age 1 dose of varicella (chickenpox) or MMRV given on or after 12 months of age. Written documentation (including year) of varicella disease from parent, guardian, or health care provider will be accepted. 4 doses of pneumococcal or 1 dose of pneumococcal given on or after 15 months of age.
Students entering school (Kindergarten or 1 st Grade depending on the school district's entering grade)	3 doses of DTaP, DTP, DT, or Td vaccine, one given on or after the 4 th birthday 3 doses of Polio vaccine 3 doses of pediatric Hepatitis B vaccine or 2 doses of adolescent vaccine if student is 11-15 years of age. 2 doses of MMR or MMRV vaccine, given on or after 12 months of age and separated by at least one month 2 doses of varicella (chickenpox) or MMRV if given on or after 12 months of age. Written documentation (including year) of varicella disease from parent, guardian, or health care provider will be accepted. If the child has had varicella disease, they do not need any varicella shots.
Students entering 7 th Grade	Must be current with the above vaccinations AND receive 1 dose of Tdap (must contain Pertussis booster)
Students transferring from outside the state at any grade	Must be immunized appropriately according to the grade entered

MEMBERS OF BOARD OF EDUCATION

Matt Sullivan, Pres	Superior	402-879-1891	Krista Tatro	Superior	402-879-5370
Peggy Meyer, V.P.	Superior	402-879-1304	Luke Meyers	Superior	402-879-5852
Brad Biltoft, Sec.	Superior	402-879-5841	Matt Bargen	Superior	402-879-5886

SCHOOL ADMINISTRATION

Superintendent of Schools	John Whetzal	601 West 8th	402-879-3257 Ext. 127
MS/HS Principal	Jennifer Cady	601 West 8th	402-879-3257 Ext. 116
Elementary Principal	Jodi Fierstein	601 West 8th	402-879-3257 Ext. 225
School Maintenance	Cody Fierstein	601 West 8th	402-879-3257 Ext. 166
Bus Supervisor	Jeff Kimberly	601 West 8th	402-879-3257 Ext. 204
Food Service Supervisor	Dusty Stevens	601 West 8th	402-879-3257 Ext. 191

MIDDLE SCHOOL /SECONDARY FACULTY

Corissa Arickx	Soc. Sci.	Lisa Jameson	Science/Chemistry
Cheneal Benne	Art	Cindy Mellott	Resource
Kelsea Blevins	Spanish	Audrey Parks	Guidance
Kristene Boyles	Rise Room/Bridge Dir.	Nelson Petersen	Soc. Sci.
Alison Brittenham	English	Ryan Renz	Math
Cletus Corman	Business Education	Melissa Schuster	Eng./S.S./Journal.
Stephanie Corman	Athletic Director	Sydnie Spiegel	MS/HS Science
Melinda Duncan	Culinary Skills	Brent Thomas	Ag. Education
Christina Ehlers	Math	Miranda Trowbridge	English
Sara Fuller	Business Education	Allison White	Instru./Vocal Music
Seth Going	Ag. Education	Ashley Wulf	Resource
Paul Heusinkvelt	Health/Weights/PE		

MIDDLE/SECONDARY SUPPORT STAFF

Superintendent's Secretary	Kim Williams
Principal's Secretary	Stacey Shroyer
Administrative Assistant	Sharon Biltoft
Resource Aide	Christin Hanson
Resource Aide	Bev Czirr
Resource Aide	Kohl Hiatt
Speech\Language	Alexis Schneider
School Nurse	Megan McMeen
School Psychologist	Cesar Torres Mulgado

SENIOR CLASS

Pres	Nadia McMeen
V. Pres	Sophia Fullerton
Secretary	Lauren Tietjen
Treasurer	Teegan Duncan
Stuco Rep	Cayce Barry
Sponsors	Melissa Schuster

JUNIOR CLASS

Pres V. Pres Secretary Treasurer Stuco Reps	Lenden Worm Faith Butler Mia Gardner
Sponsors	Kelsea Blevins

SOPHOMORE CLASS

Pres	Cora Schnakenberg
V. Pres	Jordan Duncan
Secretary	Ariana Heusinkvelt
Treasurer	Declan Miller
Stuco Rep	Kaitlyn Nielsen, David Hodges
Sponsors	Cindy Mellott
	Alison Brittenham

FRESHMAN CLASS

Pres	Ben Kramp
V. Pres	Monte Arteaga
Secretary	Maddi Bargen
Treasurer	
Stuco Reps	Alexus Hodges
•	_
Sponsors	Chrissy Ehlers
•	Brent Thomas

ART CLUB

Pres	Brooke Ekstein
V. Pres	Jada Hemion
Sponsor	Cheneal Benne

FFA

Pres	Cayce Barry
V. Pres	Halle Bargen
Secretary	Rayne Biltoft
Treasurer	Lenden Worm
Reporter	Lilly Edwards
Sentinel	Madison Heusinkvelt
Parliamentarian	Carsyn Koenig
Stuco Rep	Declan Miller

Sponsor.....Seth Going/Brent Thomas

FBLA

V. Pres Secretary Treasurer	Teegan Duncan, Sophia FullertonNadia McMeenLauren TietjenAshleigh PrimusNevaeh Wilhelms
-	Sara Fuller

STUDENT COUNCIL

Pres	Sophia Fullerton
	Cayce Barry,
	Teegan Duncan, Nadia
	McMeen, Lauren Tietjen,
	Declan Miller
Sponsors	Melissa Schuster
	Alison Brittenham

DRILL TEAM/YELL SQUAD

Lilly Edwards, Nevaeh Wilhelms, Halle Bargen, Faith Butler, Cora Schnakenberg, Kaitlyn Nielsen, Thailia Grijalva, Maddi Bargen, Olivia Eitzmann, Olivia Smullins

Sponsor	Steph	Corman
---------	-------	--------

August 2023

S	М	T	W	T	F	S
		1	2	3	4	5
6	7	8	9	10	11	12
13	14	15	16	17	18	19
20	21	22	23	24	25	26
27	28	29	30	31		

September 2023

S	М	T	W	T	F	S
					1	2
3	4	5	6	7	8	9
10	11	12	13	14	15	16
17	18	19	20	21	22	23
24	25	26	27	28	29	30

October 2023

S	М	Т	W	T	F	S
1	2	3	4	5	6	7
8	9	10	11	12	13	14
15	16	17	18	19	20	21
22	23	24	25	26	27	28
29	30	31				

November 2023

S	М	T	w	T	F	S
			1	2	3	4
5	6	7	8	9	10	11
12	13	14	15	16	17	18
19	20	21	22	23	24	25
26	27	28	29	30		

December 2023

S	M	T	w	T	F	S
					1	2
3	4	5	6	7	8	9
10	11	12	13	14	15	16
17	18	19	20	21	22	23
24	25	26	27	28	29	30
31						

SUPERIOR PUBLIC SCHOOLS 2023 - 24 SCHOOL CALENDAR

August

1-9	New Student Registration
7	Fall Sports Practice Begins for
	FB, VB, CC and GGO
	Staff In-service
8	Staff In-service
9	Staff In-service
10	First Day of School

September

1	No School-Staff In-service
4	Labor Day - No School
28	P-T Conferences
	1:30-4:30/5:00-8:00 PM
29	No School - Comp Day

October

13	End of 1st quarter (44 days)
20	No School Staff In-service

November

13	Winter Sports Practice Begins
22-24	Thanksgiving Vacation - No School

December

21 & 22	Semester Exams
22	Dismissal @ 1:15
	End of 2 nd quarter (44 days)
	End of 1st Semester (90 days)
23-27	NSAA 5 Day No Activities
25-31	Christmas Vacation - No School

January

1-3	Christmas Vacation - No School
4	Staff In-service - Work Day
5	Staff In-service – Work Day
0	Calcal Daggers

February

8	P-T Conferences
	1:30-4:30/5:00-8:00 PM
9	No School
26	Start of Spring Practice

March

8	End of 3 rd quarter (44 days)
11-15	Spring Break - No School

April

1	No School – Easter Break
12	No School Staff In-service

Mav

	iviay
4	Commencement @ 2:00 P.M.
15 & 16	Semester Exams
16	Last Day of School
	End of 4 th quarter (42 days)
	End of 2 nd Semester (86 days)
	Early Dismissal @ 1:15
17	Staff In-service – Workday

January 2024

S	М	T	w	Т	F	s
	1	2	3	4	5	6
7	8	9	10	11	12	13
14	15	16	17	18	19	20
21	22	23	24	25	26	27
28	29	30	31			

February 2024

S	М	T	w	T	F	S
				1	2	3
4	5	6	7	8	9	10
11	12	13	14	15	16	17
18	19	20	21	22	23	24
25	26	27	28	29		

March 2024

S	M	T	W	T	F	S
					1	2
3	4	5	6	7	8	9
10	11	12	13	14	15	16
17	18	19	20	21	22	23
24	25	26	27	28	29	30
31						

April 2024

S	M	T	w	T	F	S
	1	2	3	4	5	6
7	8	9	10	11	12	13
14	15	16	17	18	19	20
21	22	23	24	25	26	27
28	29	30				

May 2024

			•	•		
s	M	T	w	T	F	s
			1	2	3	4
5	6	7	8	9	10	11
12	13	14	15	16	17	18
19	20	21	22	23	24	25
26	27	28	29	30	31	

Per. 1 8:05	5 – 8:52 Monday	– Thursday Schedule	Monday –	Thursday Lunch	
Per. 2 8:55	-9:42		1st Lunch Elem. K-4	11:00 – 11:30	
Per. 3 9:45	- 10:32		2 nd Lunch	11.00	
Per. 4 10:3	5 – 11:22		Class Time	12:21-1:08	
P.A.W.S. 11:2	5 – 11:45		2 nd Lunch Grades 5-8	11:48-12:18	
Per. 5 11:4	8-1:08		3 rd Lunch		
Per. 6 1:11	- 1:58		Class Time	11:48-12:35	
	-2:48		3 rd Lunch Grades 9-12	12:38-1:08	
Per. 8 2:51	-3:38				
Friday Schedule	I	Friday Lunch	Late	Start Schedule	
Per. 1 8:05 – 8:48	1 st Lunch Elem. K-4	11:00 – 11:30	Per. 1	10:00 – 10:36	
Per. 2 8:48 – 9:31	2 nd Lunch		Per. 2	10:36 – 11:12	
Per. 3 9:31 – 10:14	Class Time	12:10-12:53	Per. 3	11:12 – 11:48	
Per. 4 10:14 – 10:5'	2 nd Lunch Grades 5-8	11:40-12:10	Per. 5	11:48 – 12:58	
Per. 6 10:57 – 11:40	3 rd Lunch		Per. 4	12:58 – 1:38	
Per. 5 11:40 – 12:5	Class Time	11:40-12:23	Per. 6	1:38 – 2:18	
Per. 7 12:53 – 1:36	3 rd Lunch Grades 9-12	12:23-12:53	Per. 7	2:18 – 2:58	
Per. 8 1:36 – 2:19		periods 5 and 6 are flipped	Per. 8	2:58 – 3:38	
P.A.W.S. 2:19 – 2:38	the Friday sched		Please note th	at periods 5 and 4 are late start schedule.	
Per. 1 8:05 – 8:41	arly Out Schedule	Early Out Lunch		ate Start Lunch	
Per. 2 8:41 – 9:17		1 st Lunch Elem. K-4 11:00 -	1st Lunch - 11:30 Elem. K-4	11:00 - 11:30	
Per. 3 9:17 – 9:53		2 nd Lunch	2 nd Lunch		
	ase note that riods 6 and 7 will be		- 12:45 Class Time		
Per. 6 10:29 – 11:05 bef	Fore period 5. Class riods 1, 2, 3, 4, and 6	2 nd Lunch Grades 5-8 11:40 -	2 nd Lunch - 12:10 Grades 5-8		
Per. 7 11:05 – 11:40 wil	l be 36 minutes long ile class periods 7	3 rd Lunch	3rd Lunch		
Per. 5 11:40 – 12:45 and	d 5 will be 35 nutes long. Period 8	Class Time 11:40	- 12:15 Class Time	e 11:48 – 12:28	
	l be 30 minutes long.	3 rd Lunch Grades 9-12 12:15 -	3 rd Lunch Grades 9-1	12:28 – 12:58	

STUDENT GUIDELINES HANDBOOK

The Superior Middle/High School Student Guidelines Handbook is distributed in accordance with Nebraska State Law, Section 79-262, paragraph three which states in part: "Rules and Standards which form the basis for discipline shall be distributed to students and parents at the beginning of each school year or at the time of enrollment..."

> Parents (or guardians) and students are requested to sign & return the receipt form below before September 5, 2023.

PARENT/STUDENT AGREEMENT

I have received and read the Student Guidelines Handbook that describes the Superior Middle/High Schools discipline policies, regulations, rules, and expectations to be followed by students enrolled in the Superior Public Schools, including the Drug Free School Policy. My child and I have discussed and understand the content of these policies.

RECOGNITION OF POTENTIAL AMENDMENTS OR SUPPLEMENTS

In light of the unique challenges and circumstances posed by the outbreak of the novel coronavirus and the recent promulgation of expansive federal regulations, the rules and information provided in this handbook may be supplemented or amended by the School District's administration at any time, consistent with applicable law and board policy. All parents shall be provided notice of any such changes by the district's regular means of contact. By signing below, you agree that you will read any such information and communications, discuss them with your child, and recognize that you must comply with all rules, procedures, and requirements as they apply at that time.

Student's Signature	Date	Parent/Guardian's Signature	e Dat	te
Social Security Number		Student Cell Phone Number	r	_
Parent's Email Address		Parent's Email Address		_
Parent's Password for Online Access		Parent's Cell Phone Numbe	er .	_
☐ Please check this box if you wis phone system about school closure provided your email address, cell ph	s, delays or none number	other pertinent school informater and/or your home phone num <u>GENCY INFORMATION</u> :	tion. Please make ber for notification	sure you have
Student's Name		Parent/Guardian's N	Name(s)	
Mailing Address			Home Phone	
Father's Employer			Business Phone	
Mother's Employer			Business Phone	
Other Person Who May Be Contacte	d in Case of	Emergency	Phone	-
Choice of Doctor			Phone	

Superior Public Schools District and Personal Technology Usage Agreement

<u>Privileges</u> – The use of the Superior Public Schools computer network is a privilege, not a right, and inappropriate use will result in a cancellation of those privileges. Violations of the Technology Usage Agreement will result in consequences which could include loss of computer privileges, detention, in school and/or out of school suspension.

<u>Account Information</u> – Email is not guaranteed to be private. Network storage areas will be treated as school property and may be reviewed by District personnel. Students must notify Superior Public School of any changes in Internet account information.

Personal Electronic Device Policy

In order to maintain a secure and orderly learning environment and to promote respect and courtesy regarding the use of electronic devices, the District hereby establishes the following rules and regulations governing student use of electronic devices and procedures to address student misuse of electronic devices.

Definitions

- 1. "Electronic communication devices" (ECDs) include, but are not limited to, cell phones, iPads, iPods, tablets, compact disc players, portable game consoles, cameras, digital scanners, laptop computers, and other electronic or battery powered instruments which transmit voice, text, or data from one person to another.
- 2. "Sexting" means generating, sending or receiving, encouraging others to send or receive, or showing others, through an electronic device, a text message, photograph, video, or other medium that contains sexual information.
- 3. "Cyber bullying" means bullying that takes place using electronic technology. Electronic technology includes devices and equipment such as cell phones, computers, and tablets as well as communication tools including social media sites, text messages, chat, and websites.

Possession and Use of Electronic Devices

- 1. Students in grades 9-12 are allowed to use their electronic communication device until the 8:05 A.M. bell rings. Then, they should turn off the device and place it in the area assigned by the classroom teacher. Students in grades 6-8 are not allowed to use their electronic communication device during school. Their electronic communication device should be left at home or turned off and left in their locker. Electronic communication devices are not allowed in the restrooms or locker rooms. Teachers may, at their discretion, utilize electronic communication devices in the classroom for educational purposes.
- 2. All students who are ineligible or who have not attended detentions or after school sessions with teachers should turn their electronic communication device into the office before 8:05 A.M. The electronic communication device should be turned off and placed in the area assigned by office personnel. Students who are tardy should turn the device into the office upon arrival.
- 3. Students in grades 9-12 are allowed to use their electronic communication devices at lunch or during passing time, unless they are ineligible according to the Down List. Students in grades 6-8 are not allowed to use their electronic communication device at lunch at any time. If a student would like to make a phone call during lunch, he/she must do so in the office.

Responsibility for Electronic Devices

The District is not responsible for the security and safekeeping of students' electronic devices and is not financially responsible for any damage, destruction, or loss of electronic devices.

Superior Public Schools District and Personal Technology Usage Agreement

I have received and read the Superior Public Schools Technology Usage Agreement that describes Superior Public Schools internet/computer use policies, regulations, rules, and expectations to be followed by students enrolled in Superior Public Schools. My child and I have discussed and understand the content of these policies

I agree to abide to all rules and regulations of system usage and may be further time by the administrator of the Network/Internet System and the Superior Public	
Student's Signature	Date
As a parent/guardian, I understand I am responsible for the actions of my child.	
Parent/Guardian's Signature	Date